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CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel) ... Will the Planning Committee meeting of January 23, 2014, please
come to order? It is now 9:06. My name is Don Couch. I'm the Chairman of the Committee.
Before we go any further, Members and members of the gallery, please turn your cell phones on
stun.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Stun?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: You are stunning.
CHAIR COUCH: If you haven't gotten a vibration in your pocket when the cell goes off, it's stunning,
especially Mr. Guzman's cell phone apparently. All right, I wanna welcome the voting Members,
the Vice-Chair of the Committee, Councilmember Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Mr. Victorino. Council Chair, Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Councilmember Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Councilmember Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH:
Councilmember Don Guzman.

And Ccuncilmember Mike White...I'm sorry,

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Councilmember Mike White is excused for now. He should be here shortly I
believe. And we have with us today non-voting Menber, Councilmember Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. From the Administration, we have Will Spence, the Planning
Director.
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MR. SPENCE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And Michele McLean, Deputy Planning Director.
MS. McLEAN: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Michael Hopper, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. We're gonna have a buch of folks from the Administration. A little
later on we'll introduce them as they come up. And Committee Staff we have Legislative
Attorney. Gina Gormley, good morning.
MS. GORMLEY: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: And Committee Secretary, Pauline Martins, good morning. And in the back,
somebody just. . . Erin, I forgot your last name.
MS. FLEMING: Fleming.
CHAIR COUCH: Fleming, that's right. Erin Fleming, who's a new Staff member, Legislative Attorney.
Okay, members today we're talking about. . . we have Item number PC-44, Reorganizing of the
Department of Planning, and PC-46, Maui Island Plan, Maui Island Plan Implementation
Program. Those are the two items we have today. We're gonna begin public testimony in just a
second, and let me get these guys so they can hear us. Public testimony will be accepted in a few
minutes. For individuals who will be testifying Lfl the Chamber, please sign up at the desk
located in the eighth floor lobby just outside the Chamber door. If you will be testifying from the
remote testimony locations, please sign up with the Council Staff at that location. Testimony
will be limited to the items on the agenda today. Pursuant to the Rules of the Council. each
testifier will be allowed to testify for up to three minutes per item, with one minute to conclude if
requested and we have a lighting system here. The light will be green for three minutes, and it'll
go yellow for a minute, when it turns red, please finish your remarks ASAP because that will be
the four-minute mark. When testifying please state your name and the name of the organization
you are representing. Members, without objection I will now open public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. let's start. First person to tesify, signed up to testify in the Chamber is
Dick Mayer.
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BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. MAYER: Good morning, Chair and Council Members. Mr. Couch, I'll be testifying on two
separate items and I'd like...
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. MAYER: Okay. very good. The first one is PC-44. Do you have the testimony, my testimony?
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MR, MAYER: Okay. The following is the actual (}PAC recommendation in Chapter 10, the
Implementation Chapter of the Maui Island Plan. It provides for an implementation unit within.
and this is the key phrase here, within the Long Rage Division where it would be better able to
utilize the talents and resources of the Division and not require the establishment of a whole new
Implementation Division as being recommended to you by the Department. I ask that you do not
create a separate division with only three people who will be physically located within the
Zoning Administration and Enforcement Division and away from the Long Range Planning
Division. Also. I think it's very important that you have some charge, what should that division
unit be doing? And I'd like to refer to the text that was in the GPAC recommendation below the
line there. Implementation Enforcement Agency, Implementation of the Maui Island Plan will
require the coordination of numerous public and prvate groups throughout the 20-year planning
period. An Implementation Unit within the Department of Planning and Long Range Division
shall proactively implement and coordinate the Genral Plan components, the Countywide Policy
Plan, the Maui Island Plan, and the community plans. And then we also had suggested an
enforcement unit but that's not relevant here. What would the charge be to that Implementation
Unit? The Maui Island Plan has many policies wlich contain action words such as encourage,
support, ensure, prohibit, protect, et cetera. It shall be the role of the Implementation Unit to
initiate studies, make proposals, propose legislation and carry out actions to make sure that the
mandated policies and actions contained in the varous plans are actually implemented. It shall
also provide, prepare budget proposals for funding by the County, State and Federal Government
or from private sources. This Division shall lobby, shall boldly take the initiative to determine
the best method to ensure that planned policies are carried out, to place responsibility for
implementing necessary actions on the proper agency, to seek Mayoral and County Council
support. et cetera. And at that bottom line there, below the line, as the County Council creates
this new Implementation Unit which is highly desired, I think that it is most important to define
its responsibilities. I ask that you use the wording h the GPAC recommendation above. In other
words, the proposal that you have before you. would create a whole separate division,
Implementation with only three people in it that wculd take it away from the Long Range, put it
with Zoning. And I think that they need the resources that are in the Long Range Division, both
other planners as well as GIS people and perhaps ven budget people so that they can do their
job effectively. Separating them out that although it gives them a status as a whole separate
division, it would be very limited, and I would urge you to keep it within the Long Range and to
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let them, let that activity, implementation activity he done in conjunction with the Long Range
Division. That's all in the first item.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. thank you. Next item?
MR. MAYER: Let me go onto the second item which I think is the meat of the matter, the meat of the
meeting today. And this is PC-40, the Implementation I1rogram. The need for a public hearing.
I just wanna remind you as required by Maui Coun:y Code and I underlined the key words here.
the Council shall adopt the Implementation Program -- which is what you have before you today
-- of the Maui Island Plan by ordinance following L, public hearing. And I hope that you will be
setting up a public hearing to do this. A Councl meeting like this is probably not what is
intended here, what is needed here, because as ycu can see, there are very few people in the
gallery on such an important issue. Number two, the Maui Island Plan's Implementation
Program has three major requirements and I'm sure you know this, it's in the ordinance, but I
just want to refresh what this chapter should have in it. It should have a Capital Improvement
element (a), (b) a financial element, and (c), an implementation schedule. And I've underlined
the key words here, regional infrastructure. . .under Capital Improvement, regional infrastructure
systems and regional public facilities and services that will be needed over the 20-year period.
Under (b) underlined, fiscally sound financial program for identified actions and Capital
Improvements, and (c), numerically prioritize, and the anticipated funding source or sources. In
other words, what you should have in that Implenentation chapter are a very sound financial
plan to carry out the whole Maui Island Plan. Turn to the next page. When Mayor Arakawa
came into office, several of us met with him and he said the weakest part of the Maui Island Plan
was the lack of a financial plan, just what we were talk--what I was just talking about. It was
absolutely needed to guide Maui's future. The Planning Director has had one year to present a
complete Implementation Program. The agendized chapter is not complete. I would urge you to
look at that and see that CIP, for example, portion is a page and a half over a 20-year period.
Number 4. the Council finished Chapters 1 thru 9 ir December 2012, with a promise to complete
this chapter in 2013. The Planning Director took the whole year to revise and update this single
chapter and the CIP Appendix. Council is now, I think, embarrassed by not having been able to
approve the Implementation Program in time and the Financial Plan with the CIP projects.
GPAC and Maui Planning Commission did their jo s on time. This delay reduces residents and
communities trust in the process if it takes that long to make some revisions in the chapter, and
basically what the Planning Director did was just cut the sections out, didn't add very much at
all. Number five, CIP Infrastructure List in the Appendix was very incomplete. It does not
include any of the deferred maintenance projects things that. . . like Water Department. other
departments have not putting up with but will need to be done . Projects that need to meet
present shortages and projects anticipated for growih. There should be a complete CIP list. For
example. and I'm gonna cite some examples where it's weak. The Appendix trivializes the
prioritization requirements by just labeling things one or two. In fact, most things are just
labeled, one, and left at that. That's not prioritization. The Water Department has only three
items over the 20-year period at 250 million and then by comparison, the Parks Department is
bloated at 430 million. Does anybody realistically think the Parks Department needs twice as
much money, almost twice as much money as the Water Department? Many major projects are
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missing from the list. You've recently bought land or the Waikapu Baseyard. There's no money
in there for that over a 20-year period, widening ol highways, et cetera, et cetera. I'm going to
skip now to the last page since my time is running out. I wish I had more time. Perhaps the
biggest weakness in the Implementation Program i. the complete lack of a realistic revenue plan
to finance the Maui Island Plan and Maui's future The Council and public have no ability to
determine if any-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Mayer-MR. MAYER: --you know, as the only representative from GPAC-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I understand that. We have your written testimony and you are going through it
very succinctly, so.
MR. MAYER: --very quick. I just wanna touch on.....11 . ust ... let me just touch on what the items are
and then ask that I...
CHAIR COUCH: I can't do that unfortunately or else I'd have to do it for everybody. Yeah, I
understand.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, can we turn that-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, can. . inaudihle)...
.(

VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --yeah, that's very annoying.
CHAIR COUCH: Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, do you have any questions for the testifier?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Can, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Can we keep... is Mr. Mayer. here -- can let me finish saying what I trying
to say. everybody -- as a resource person? I mean, I know you guys all want the same thing.
so ...
CHAIR COUCH: Fm fine with that if Mr. Mayer's availaHe.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: If he's available that's what I'm asking?
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CHAIR COUCH: Are you available for a resource?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Are you available as a resource?
MR. MAYER: Yes, yes I definitely am.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. good. [hat ii help you out.
MR. MAYER: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Next person signed up to testify is Ray Okazaki followed by Jim Smith.
MR. OKAZAKI: Good morning, Chairman Couch and Mcmbers of the Planning Committee. My name
is Ray Okazaki and I'm the Distribution Engineering Supervisor with Maui Electric Company.
I'm here today on behalf of Maui Electric to reiterate previously mentioned concerns in the
implementation of the Maui Island Plan... regard[ng the Infrastructure Action under Energy
Initiative as it pertains to the undergrounding of tiansmission and distribution power facilities.
Reliable and efficient distribution of power is a general rule of operation for Maui Electric.
Electrical efficiency is the foundation of our general plans, designs, operations, and construction
methods. With that said, Maui Electric has and continues to explore and consider various
options to ensure efficiency. However, in regards to the language in Action items 6.10.4. Action
1 and 6.10.4, Action 2, we are concerned with the general statements, avoid the use of power
poles where possible for new construction and underground existing power transmission and
distribution systems whenever possible or feasible when upgrades or new systems are needed.
The language in both items are inherently subject to interpretation and we feel that there are
several issues that need to be addressed. Who would be the governing agency over such
decisions? Would all of Maui Electric's customer projects such as line extensions to serve
individual residents or small developments require such an approval by the governing agency?
Will the governing agency be able to handle this new additional workload? And can this agency
return their decision in a timely manner so as not to impede the construction process? In
addition. Maui Electric already supports undergrounding distribution lines in all new
subdivisions as required by the County of Maui with the initial additional cost paid for by the
developer. However, if a Maui Electric initiated system project is required to convert the
existing systems to underground, who would determine the feasibility concerns as this may have
a negative impact in the form of higher customer bills within the County? This could be a
significant financial burden to many. Currently Maui Electric is mandated by the governing
authority of the Public Utilities Commission to design our electrical system at the lowest possible
cost. Underground electrical facilities are typically four to six times more costly than the
comparable overhead systems. Factors that contribute to higher cost include concrete electrical
boxes, insulated underground cabling, trenching, conduit, backfill, and concrete protection.
Additionally. repairing and locating underground facility faults or failures require more time
ultimately resulting in longer restoration times for a customer. The proposed language would
also impact phone and cable systems as their. . . and their associated costs for conversion. In
2012, Maui Electric provided testimony regarding this implementation portion of the Maui
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Island Plan. And we ask the Council to consider ihis testimony today as well. Thank you for
your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions of the testifier? Ms., Mr., actually Ms. Cochran
first, then Ms. Baisa, then Mr. Hokarna.
COUNCILMEMJ3LR CO(HRAN: I hank you. Liiair. /1 uiank vou, Mr. Okazaki, for being here.
MR. OKAZAKI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so just question about undergrounding. Is it primarily people
like it because it's, you know, because of the eyesore of hanging wires or is it also added
protection? You know, you do it properly once underground, now it's you know that much less
due to, you know, hurricane winds or you know, downing, a car running into your pole or things
of that nature?
MR. OKAZAKI: I think the thing that we typically hear is more from the visibility standpoint. I mean,
all the things that you mentioned are brought up as other issues as well, but typically we hear
from just a general customer's perspective, no one wants to see the lines.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
MR. OKAZAKI: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Chair Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much Chair, and thank you, Mr. Okazaki, for being here
this morning and for pointing out what you do in your testimony. My concern is it appears that
you're kinda pointing out to us that there's almost a contradiction because PUC says you gotta do
it as cheap as you can, and we're saying we'd really like you to put it underground which we
know tends to be more expensive.
MR. OKAZAKI: Yes. ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: What is your usual proced re in this case? Do you go to PUC and ask
for an exception or...
MR. OKAZAKI: For an. . . well, let me backtrack. We would have to follow the Tariff Rules and
basically the way the tariff is written it's genera ly to provide at a lower cost which is the
overhead facilities so typically underground faci1itis would be more expensive. So the way the
tariff is written is that anything extra, and typically that's the underground would be paid for by
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the developer at a, what I'll say is a nonrefundable contribution. Any overhead facilities because
that is deemed to be at a reasonable cost could potentially be refundable to the customer.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And at that point where you're making this decision, you don't go back
to PUC?
MR. OKAZAKI:

I

here's dollar amount tniesholus.

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: There are thresholds dollar amounts?
MR. OKAZAKI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Big ones? Really big ones':
MR. OKAZAKI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. OKAZAKI: You're welcome.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. I'm just, you know, since you've mentioned
who's gonna do the interpretation. What would be the utilities interpretation of a significant
financial burden? Cause I think I'm already paying enough.
MR. OKAZAKI: Well, and that's.. .we're all paying foi it and I agree. To.. .there are positives in
having it overhead, again, from the restoration time and at what price? Certain things, people
might say undergrounding is priceless, but it does come at generally an additional cost. So I'm
not sure how to properly answer that question.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe you can give usa range. 10,20 percent more?
MR. OKAZAKI: As far as compared overhead to underground?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah.
MR. OKAZAKI: It's about four to six times when you compare it...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, but what does it t'anslate to the rates?
MR. OKAZAKI: Oh, the rates? Well, again, that port on would be difficult to answer because it
depends on what type of project we're dealing with. If it's at a customer's request then the
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customer would be funding the project. If it's i system community project benefiting the
community then that's where it would impact the raies.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And by law what is the current level of profit that the utility can
make?
MR. OKAZAKI: I in not sure-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thirteen percent-MR. OKAZAKI: --I can check on that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --18 percent profit?
MR. OKAZAKI: I'm sorry. I'm not sure about that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, Kauai went public. Seattle went county-owned. So maybe we
should look at options. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Hokama. Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, and thank yo-t, Mr. Okazaki, for being here today. My
colleagues asked a number of questions which I wa; interested in, but I have two more questions
I'd liked to ask you. First of all. by going underground, when challenges do occur and they
happen also. I mean, water, landslide, earthquakes when they occur and shifting land masses do
create--I know on the Big Island that's one of the hg issues now about not going underground is
because when they have these earthquakes a lot of shifting occurs, you know, so there are some-just like my colleague said, when a car runs into it, an earthquake wherever prevalent, California
and some other places have these real challenges, is it more expensive at that point in time to
repair and replace whatever has been damaged especially underground facilities?
MR. OKAZAKI: For underground facilities, generally yes.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, okay so that's my number one. And number two, and more of a
comment than a statement, you know, I know there are public utilities out there and some have
generally benefited the customers who use them. But in some cases, the contracts and the power
purchase agreements has been extraordinarily out of place for which now the rate payers are
stuck paying for it. It's not, this is not to you guys as a private entity. but public. And as my
colleague mentioned. certain county has done that, but they're also paying an astronomical
amount for that contract that was done. So there is buyer beware kind of issues. So I also
wanted to put that out, it's not just go charge in, you gotta make sure-MR. OKAZAKI: Sure.
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --you do your homework before you walk in and sign that contract,
so.. .but thank you very much. You guys do a grcat service. I know it's.. .just like water and
others, the moment you turn on the light switch and there's no light go on or your refrigerator
goes dark, boy, everybody calls you right away. So without you, you're essential services just
like other essential services and I wanna thank you for that.
MR. OKAZAKI: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Victorino. Members, any further questions? Seeing none, thank you
very much for coming.
MR. OKAZAKI: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Before we go to the next testifier. let's go to the District Office, the Hana District
Office?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This Dawn Lono at the Hana Office, and I have no one waiting to
testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Molokai District Offie?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here waiting to
testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Lanai District Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Dense Fernandez on Lanai, and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, ladies. We'll get back to you at the end of the testimony. Okay, next up
to testify is Jim Smith followed by Lucienne de Nai.
MR. SMITH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning.
MR. SMITH: Good morning. Members of the Planning Committee. I am testifying on two items today.
One is the Item 44 and the other is Item 46. 1 have submitted a handout. I don't know if you
received it or not?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. we did.
MR. SMITH: You did receive it? Okay. then I'll make tIat the first portion of my testimony. I really
think that this is unnecessary to create this new layer, and the reason is I just look at what
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happened with Launiupoko, look at that whole circumstance where it started in 2011, and the
Mayor gets together with the developer and moves forward, and you've got greenways in your
Island Plan, and then the Island Plan loses its greenway boundaries as these guys are negotiating
for property that is designated as green, so it moves forward, okay. Moves forward with
assessments, you're not told prices, you're not told.. .and you don't need to know this. So that is
the point. They're removing legislative authority. They're eliminating a legislative function.
It's a strategy. It's a tactic to create ambiguity, to create the circumstance where the words we
know like guidelines become framework and frameNork becomes strategy, and strategy becomes
tool, and you'd don't know what you're talking aout, but they do. They know what they're
talking about and that's a new government and this is a invisible revolution, really, it so obvious.
And you are so sincere that you are committed to, to thinking this out, but that's the point.
You're being taken advantage of If you look at the handout, the first is the map of the
1,900 acres that were bought in ag land, okay, and those are 153 acres. If you look at the second
map, those are the properties adjacent to the land you bought. If you look at the numbers on
those land, those are the lots that are for sale. If yo. look at the two pages that connected...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Smith, Mr. Smith? What does this got to do with the reorganization of the
Planning Department?
MR. SMITH: It has to do with the fact that we don't need it. It is unnecessary because they're doing it
without. I'm making this point. The second point. . .thank you, I hope this is not being counted
as a part of my time, is it?
CHAIR COUCH: Continue.
MR. SMITH: I'm gonna continue my answer, okay. I'm gonna recommend that you transmit this
proposal to the Policy Committee, because certainl\ it doesn't belong in the Planning Committee
because it's unnecessary. The time was running wlen I'm answering your question. What can I
do?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Smith, this is just a notification requirement. We have no action on this item.
We get to say nothing about this item. They're just notifying us.
MR. SMITH: Okay. NI take if you don't mind....
CHAIR COUCH: So you're ready for the next item?
MR. SMITH: No, I would like to have at least another minute on this one?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SMITH: Possibly two. HI take one. Okay, if ycu look at that agreement, you look at your
appraisal agreement. and in that you give them ten, ten drainage easements through the property
you bought. okay, you look at that. Look at that. You look at the fact, okay, that this reall)
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increases the value of property and that means agricultural land for millions of dollars. And
that's what's happening, okay. And that means w don't need an Island Plan, we don't really
need any of this language because it's what they vanna do, and that's a different government.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. thank you.
MR. SMITH: That's my first item
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SMITH: That's not why I came. I didn't even know it was on there. Incidentally, the webpage has
listed the communications that you received as items on the agenda, it listed the letters you got
from the Clerk, all of those things, but this agenda doesn't. It just has two items. So for some
reason it's been filtered. Those items that were in there, the 401, 402, 403 that appeared on the
website in the agenda aren't on this agenda so I don't know. Maybe it's just, just me, but I would
ask that that be looked at. The next item that I'm gonna talk about is this, this implementation
whatever you wanna call it, plan. Oh, let's not cal] it a plan, let's call it a program. Okay, let's
not call it a program, let's call it a... it doesn't have to have a name, okay. But this is sad, this is
tragic, but it's happening and it's continuing becaus you're so good and well intended, okay, but
we need to stop this. We need to stop using the wcrd, framework for guideline. We need to cut
back. You got 44 pages of another chapter. It's listed as Chapter 10. They removed this from
the existing Maui Island Plan because you couldn't get it done and you wanted to get it done so
they gave you an ordinance that removed it and set up its own ordinance. Stand alone ordinance
they called it. Now we get Chapter 10, what is that? Stand alone ordinance, well then you have
to include Lanai, you have to include Molokai cause it's an Implementation Plan for the County.
So you gotta have now this collected Implementation Plan and it's nuts, it's incomprehensible
and that's the point. Make it incomprehensible, ihere's only three people who know what it
means and they're gonna be planning consultants when they leave and there'll be nothing left for
us. No dignity, no equality, lots of tools, so take money from us to pay for what, $6 million
estates in Lahaina that get a park that we pay for? What? Please, feet on the ground, stop this
nonsense. And you are the only Council, the lucky Council to have this opportunity to have this
opportunity, and you've suffered, years you've suffered and you're looking at results and each
time you focus on results, you get kicked, and you get kicked again, and you go why? Why? It's
because you don't focus on results. You focus on true and false. The Mayor gives you
something that's true, good. False, you don't do it. He gives you something right, good.
Wrong, you don't do it. You don't focus on result; 'cause that doesn't do true or false, right or
wrong, and this Chamber makes that valuable in existence. And you are the lucky ones that can
do that. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Smith. Members. any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
You.
MR. SMITH: Aloha.
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CHAIR COUCH: Next person signed up to testify is Lucienne de Naie. Ms. de Naie is the last person
signed up to testify.
MS. de NAIE: Aloha, Committee Members and Chair Couch. My name is Lucienne de Naie, I'm
testifying as a private citizen. Nice to all see you this new years. Boy, that's a hard act to follow.
but I'm kind of a simple facts kiuda person. I ser ~
on the GPAC, and we had an Independent
Research Committee to work on the Implementation Chapter. 1 volunteered along with
Jeanne Skog, Dick Mayer, Warren Shibuya, I believe, Tom Cook, about four or five of us, and
we spent four or five meetings going over this, rrnking suggestions that the staff could then
incorporate into their draft. And, you know, we learned a lot in that process, so I just wanna
share some of that with you folks. First of all, the need for the public hearing on this I think is
vast. And I certainly hope it's gonna be well publicized, because these policies are gonna effect
our businesses, our farmers, our residences. For instance, if every merchant in Pala knew that
the bypass acquisition was gonna happen in 2022. I think they'd be down here talking to you
folks. So we gotta make sure that when this is publicized, people understand what it's about and
what's in it. And then I was disappointed to see that a discussion of level of service standards
has disappeared from, from this document. This was something that was recommended by our
professional planners that worked with our Independent Research Committee and it makes sense.
For instance, we have a lot of land that's gonna he moved into Rural development. We have
some sort of standards for Rural, but, but there's gonna be a lot more Rural, and we really need
to look at... Rural developments over 200 lots shoul J they actually try to have a sewage option so
we don't have another Maui Meadows with like, yo1 know, 800 units that have no sewer system?
Or you know. other things like that that really shoull be considered. I would recommend that we
look at having level of service standards that are done in communities across the United States.
Also, our wastewater policies in this document seem pretty unclear. We were told at GPAC that
look, there's no more Federal Funding for new sewage treatment plants, so basically the idea is
the existing plants can use up their remaining capacity with small developments. Anything that's
larger than a certain size is gonna have to just build their own. I don't see that language clearly
in here. I hear about new development has to pay for new growth. You know, it's a little vague.
It definitely. .we should work this out because what you hear again and again is you go to try to
get something for the public. I know the Council i, you know, great at fighting for the public,
and they'll be told, you know, our Policy Plan's kinda unclear about that. We don't know what
we're directed to do. So let's make it clear. Let's figure out.. .wastewater's a big deal here and
we're gonna need a lot of capacity for all the growth we have. Also, I agree with Mr. Mayer that
the CIP Infrastructure Appendix just was missing a lot of things. So, we should definitely try to
fill that in. Also, in the 2010 draft of this which ws put forward by the Planning Department, it
was suggested there be a complete CIP list for each County department and for each community
plan district. Each community plan will have to have this anyway, so if we could get ajumpstart
on it, it would be good. And I think I have one last thing here. Oh, the Water Department. yeah,
no consideration of the need for Upcountry reservoir storage appeared to be in the water
planning. I just have to tell you this was really a priority for Upcountry residents and it should
be discussed. Yeah, it's a big ticket item, but so arc a lot of the other things in here. So the last
thing is it was strongly supported by public testimcny and there was actually a policy about our
.
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community plans each having a permanent planning advisory committee. That's disappeared
from this draft. It's something that should be under your consideration, this way citizens stay
involved in the process. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. de Naie. Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHI I'E: You're usually really good about providing written testimony.
MS. de NATE: And I'm sorry. I just got back from the mainland a couple of days ago, and so I just put
this on my computer. I'd be happy to e-mail you my comments.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If you could. I would appreciate it.
MS. de NATE: Yeah, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Please e-mail it to the Committee.
MS. de NATE: I would, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Just so the Members know there's no action gonna be taken today on this as far as
legislative action. so ...
MS. de NATE: Yeah. I'd be very happy to do that, Chair Couch.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. thank you.
MS. de NATE: Thank you for the opportunity.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Ms. de Naie.
Anybody in the gallery wanna come up and testi ry ? Okay. I don't see anybody coming up.
We'll check with the District Offices. Molokai District Office?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to 1stify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Lanai District Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And Hana District Office?
MS. LONO: There is no one waiting to testify in the Hana Office.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, ladies.
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END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
CHAIR COUCH: Members, seeing that there's nobody waiting to testify anywhere without objection
we'll close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO UBJEC I IONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, public testimony is closed. And thank you, ladies. Okay. Members let me sort
out some of this testimony. Our first item today is PC-44, REORGANIZATION OF THE
DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING. The Committe is in receipt of County Communication
13-383, from the Planning Director, providing written notice, pursuant to Section 7 of the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget ordinance (Ordinance 4004 (2013), as amended), that the Department of
Planning has initiated a departmental reorganization to (I) create a new division to focus on the
implementation of the Maui Island Plan and other long range plans, and (2) make adjustments to
supervisory groups to better manage and mentor dpartmental personnel and better process the
department's workload.

PC-44

COMMITTEE'S REORGANIZATION OF THE DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING
(CC 13-383)

CHAIR COUCH: And Members, as I mentioned to one of the testifiers, this is a notification required
and normally they would do this in the Budget Committee, and we're trying to offload some of
the.. .that work to the individual department Committees, subject Committees so hopefully
during Budget, we don't have to deal with this, making Mr. White's Committee meetings a little
bit shorter. So this is one of those things that we pulled down to this Committee and will
definitely he brought up in Budget as far as, you kow. just mentioned. Hopefully we'll get all
the details in here. So, Mr. Spence, can you fill us U to what's going on?
MR. SPENCE: Sure. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good worning, Committee Members. From being
Director within this Department and watching how things work within the Department, trying to
think about efficiencies. et cetera, you know, we came up with this reorganization with a couple
of different things in mind. The minor part of it s, is the supervisory roles, you know, kinda
moving some people around underneath different .upervisors, those kinds of things. It's just a
much simpler function in that. But the primary part of this reorganization is create a new
division and that towards the implementation of all of our plans. As I've been a planner on this
island for 20 years, actually over 20 years and aided in writing a bunch of the former or actually
the existing community plans, you know, we go fl - rough this big laundry list of things that the
community wants to see or the.. .those CPACs wanila see and they're ultimately approved by the
County Council. All these implementing actions I counted something like 100 and
...(inaudihle)... I'm trying to remember from my list, there's like 130 things out of the existing
community plans that the County is supposed to do, actually the Planning Department should be
doing. Now with the adoption of the Maui Island Plan, there's a whole lot more implementing
actions, not just the CIP, but the creation of new laws, new policies, new studies, there's more
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than 100 new things for that. So we're looking at about 200. 250 items that the Planning
Department is supposed to be responsible to do for these, for these plans. Traditionally
implementation has been carried on in the Long Range Division where they would, you know,
there's supposed to be a special study, there's supposed to be a new ordinance, something like
that, and over the last 20 years. I added up the things that we were supposed to do, we've
accomplished about six of em. That tells me the c irrent system is not working the way that the
Planning Department is organized. So I felt that d dicating staff to implementation would be a
more effective means to start implementing some of the many things that, that this Council, you
know, adopted but also that the community expects that to come out of their community plans.
We're looking at, you know, I've asked the question, well, what about something like our traffic
impact fees? Long Range Division--and I'm not blaming anybody at all--those people in there
work their tails off, but in the midst of all their other duties, they're supposed to be doing these
special projects. they don't have time. Just like the Traffic Impact Fee Study, it's been going on
for six years. That's one item. I'm afraid that if we don't just dedicate some Staff to doing these
things that we'll continue on down this path. This is the number one thing I've heard for 20
years is that we adopt plans and they just sit on a s ielf. Nobody does anything with them. You
will hear this over and over in all your budget metings. in all the meeting for different things
that.. .it crosses over many of the committee meetirgs that you hear or that you hold. We hear it
a lot in planning commission meetings on all three islands. I think it's time that we start to
dedicate staff towards this particular function. In addition, the Maui Island Plan itself calls for
reporting. a annual report on the progress of implementing the plan, that would be a natural
function, you know, within that division. So, thai 's why we're starting this division. I don't
know if it's gonna grow or what or you know, we'll have that discussion in subsequent budget
meetings, but ... seeing how it's implemented. Bt that's my comments for the Committee.
That's the basic explanation on why we're doing this.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. McLean any... Mr. Hopper, any comments?
MR. HOPPER: No. Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. thank you. Members. the floor is open.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, and thank you, Mr. Spence. I guess, you know, like
everything else whenever you propose change, there's apprehension, a little anxiety not only for
those within the department because they're so used to doing anything or anything that has been
done for 20 years. You know, you hear that all the time. I've been doing this for 20 years. I
know what Fin doing. And you propose change, and change starting from the top and working
its way down brings even more apprehension on people's part. So, understanding that, my
question to you, when was the last time any comprehensive change was made within the
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Planning Department that you know of? And I guess if we went back historically, Mr. Chair,
maybe we can find, maybe when you were there-CHAIR COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --historic changes. No, not your time, okay. You know, and maybe
Mr. Hokama cause he's been arowlu so long. I niin no oltense to Mr. Hokama. I meant to say
his institutional knowledge is so vast and maybe he knows, but you know, is there a time that we
made what I call a substantial change within the organization of the Department of Planning?
MR. SPENCE: And I would trust Committee members remember better when I do when the, when the-when the Charter.. .there was a Charter amendnent to change the, excuse me, the zoning
enforcement function, zoning check function from Public Works to the Planning Department so
that was by Charter and that was, I forget which election that was. That was about 10 years ago.
CHAIR COUCH: More than that.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: More than that.
CHAIR COUCH: Way more than that.
MR. SPENCE: Twenty years, okay. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, whatever, yeah, yeah.
MR. SPENCE: At one time, there was one of the Planning Directors, I believe it was David Blaine,
dissolved the Long Range Division and then I believe it was Mike Foley who recreated the Long
Range Division to start doing these plans. I believe that's correct. I would have to look it up.
VICE-CHAIR V1CTORINO: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: But it's been quite a while. It's been a decade since there's been...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah, and like anything else. Mr. Chair, you know, change sometimes is
necessitated with the environments we live in, you know. And again, I looked it over, and to be
perfect as a layperson looking at that it's impressivc, this block, that block, that's go.. .you know,
so now I know where everything goes. But functionality I think is the key.
MR. SPENCE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And is it in your opinion, aid I guess your opinion is the opinion we're
gonna trust, is it functional to accomplish as some of the testifiers have said, the implementation
of the Maui Island Plan? Because I think that's the 800-pound gorilla in the room that if we
don't do this right, we're gonna pay for it mightily somewhere along the line.
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MR. SPENCE: If we don't have dedicated staff or staff dedicated to doing this, one thing to doing
implementation, doing the reporting, the Maui Islad Plan, et cetera, and it continues just to be
one of the many functions within Long Range, I'm afraid implementation is gonna get lost again.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And I guess the last question I have and I'll let others ask questions, the
fiscal part, you know, and I know you can say, wcII, tnat would he up to the Finance Director
now, but I mean. you're the long range people that are gonna say this needs to be done and that
needs to be done, estimation of cost, I mean, whether you go to that Department or somebody. I
mean, there's gotta be some fiscal picture and a fiscal picture has never really been painted. I
mean. we've heard oh, this is going to cost astronomical amounts of money, some people say, no
it's not going to cost us very much. Obviously, it's gonna cost something and the people of Maui
County need to know that, because as we implement these changes it comes out of their
pocketbook in general. Now, I mean, you can say Dh, if somebody builds a house or somebody
builds a subdivision or somebody does that, we're gonna make them pay as part of the whole
package, but impact fees, that's gonna have an impact on every new home, every new business
that will be built in the future. What will that be? mean, and again, I've seen some studies but
we've never narrowed it down and I'm not want ng to narrow it down, but is a part of this
component and I think that's my million-dollar question is part of this component fiscally
driven? In other words, there'll be fiscal people that will be part of this planning so that they can
say, okay Mr. Couch. Chair, we're looking at $150 million to implement this or whatever it may
be. I understand it's the best estimate you can give me at that point in time, but the public needs
to know this.
MR. SPENCE: There's two different parts of this and I be] eve I understand the question.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Part of it is just the reorganization itself :n assigning staff to do something. that's not
going to cost the County money. We're not asking -or more personnel or anything like that. The
projects that will be undertaken by this division, those will come across as various budgetary
items. say the contracts for impact fee studies or to change the Zoning Code or other. . . some
things we can do in-house, other things, you know, you're gonna see that in our annual budget as
we go forward to implement some of these thing. So there will be a lot of transparency. I
mean, as a matter of course, you know, as we go through those processes. There will be special
projects that this division will manage and this Council and the public will know all about them.
Part of it is, part of the goal of this division is to more involve the public and more involve the
different divisions with the different expertises, and you know, involve the different departments,
you know, that have specialties. So we're gonna e reaching out.. .as for implementation we'll
he reaching out to different agencies, members of the public, etcetera.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, thank you. and I think i:hat's what I wanted to understand and so that
the public understands that this is a collaborative eflort and--
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MR. SPENCE: Oh. absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: --you know, yeah and if you're talking Water, you're talking
Environmental Management, I no care what you're talking, you're gonna pull them and others in
to get their expertise with the fiscal as well as other timetables that need to be put on the table to
get what we wanna accomplish in the Island Plan.
MR. SPENCE: Right, and ultimately if there's an ordinane or some kind of program like ... some kind
of enabling ordinance or resolution or whatever, it's gotta come before the Council anyway.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair for allowing me .. .(inaudible)...
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions? Chair Baisa?
COLINCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Spence for being
here. It's really important of course, you know, the Implementation Chapter of the Maui Island
Plan is really the validation and the... you know, w've gotta make sure that all those hours and
hours and we're not even gonna talk about the dollars that were spent on, you know, producing
the Maui Island Plan, and I think many of the Members know what I'm talking about. It's been a
long, and took us hours and hours, in fact years to get to this point, and so implementation of
course we wanna make sure it happens. I understand the idea that we have to give this
responsibility to somebody, cause we all have too much to do and it gets to everybody,
somebody, and nobody because we all get sidetracked with other priorities that have to be taken
care of right now. So it has to be somebody held accountable and somebody's job to do the
implementation and oversee it. I think what I don't quite understand, I wish you could explain it
to me cause we have a lot of testimony in here, a very long testimony that I think we need to
address. and that is physically, are you talking aboui a physical separation or just a organizational
separation?
MR. SPENCE: That's both.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Both?
MR. SPENCE: So the organizationally. you have the org chart in front of you?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: It identifies that there's certain positions gonna be dedicated to do this. Physicall
you're gonna have two people sitting in a differeni location within the Planning Department as
where right now they sit on the sixth floor. There'll be.. .there will be office space on the third
floor.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: So while they're still part of the Planning Department, they're gonna be
located on a different floor?
-20-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 23, 2014

MR. SPENCE: Yeah, that's the extent of it.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: I think it's important because it.. .1 think from some of what I'm reading,
it sounds like people are really concerned about them being separated from the Department, but
really it's just a... your desk is gonna be somewhere else, but you're still accountable to
eventually to yourself?
MR. SPENCE: That's correct. And it's not.. . it's within existing office space. It's not, it's not new
office space. They'll be seated in, within the existing office space with Zoning and Enforcement.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think that's an important point because what I'm hearing is suggestion
of isolation and not being, you know, around all of the resources that are available in the
Planning Department, and I think we need to make that very clear that the isolation is we're
giving this specific responsibility to somebody, locating them somewhere, but they're still part of
the Planning Department, have access to all the resources and will be supervised by you
eventually and I understand there's a hierarchy, but t all goes back to the boss.
MR. SPENCE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BALSA: Okay, thank you. Ijust wanted to make that clear.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, any... Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you Department for being here. So
as I understand, Chair, is this sort of a introduction to this, to what the Department wants to do
and we're...
CHAIR COUCH: This is just a notification letting us know. Normally we've seen reorgs at the budget
time, and we all have questions about it, but we don't have time during the budget hearings so
now would he the time to ask it, and then when they come at budget saying we reorganizing, we
already know all about it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so question to Department then. Is there a way to not have to
go through this whole reorg type idea but just resetting what priorities are?
MR. SPENCE: Thai's a topic we discussed a lot with Staff. We discussed in, you know, amongst
management, and again, like I previously said, my 20, my over 20 years as a planner involved
with this Planning Department, the implementation of these plans has been lost. It has not been
effective the way that it's organized now in undertaking the special projects that all these plans
require that we do. Without dedicated Staff I mean it's gonna be.. . you can say, reorganize
priorities, but like I said, it's been somebody's prio:'ity to do the Traffic Impact Fee Study, that's
been six years amongst all the other things that, you know, need to be done. That system hasn't
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worked. That's over the 20 years that I've been involved with this Department. So we need to
do something different.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay and I guess that's what I was saying in regards to prioritizing.
You know. I've been hearing concerns as you're moving bodies, I guess physical bodies away
from one of the smallest divisions into creating this new reorg Implementation Division isn't
going to be beneficial in that sense. So, you know A, hai I mean? I mean, keep the same amount
of bodies, staff, equipment and all this other stuff, you have the people and the knowledge and
the skills and the historical knowledge and what have you, but just to have them be more focused
on this implementation portion versus whatever you have them, you know, doing currently. I
don't know. I mean, I'm just trying to see here. I think that had been suggested and discussed
and I think there's some merit to thinking this way. So just kinda wanted some comments on
your behalf in regards to that idea?
MR. SPENCE: I know that's the opinion of some that, you know, you can just shuffle around
responsibilities or whatever. The again, I've just seen where that hasn't worked and I'm just
afraid again that the. . . all the things that this Council and the general public puts into these plans,
they. they get lost in the shuffle. As far as people being isolated, they're still within the Planning
Department, and as a part of. . . part of the question that Member Victorino touched on was, you
know, the collaboration and the involvement.. .as we go forward, I have found also that when
some special projects are undertaken, the other div isions are left out. So just as internal policy,
when this new division takes on a project always are we gonna integrate with the other divisions.
with Zoning and Enforcement, with the Current [tanning Division. those are the people who
have their feet on the ground and deal with the (lay-to-day building permits or discretionary
permits, with the planning commission. They have eyes and ears that Long Range does not.
Long Range has certain skills that the Current and Zoning and Enforcement don't. So let's, in
creating this new division, let's get those people who are charged with implementing the plan,
let's get them involved with the knowledge of everybody else in that department. And when it
involves other departments, the Department of Environmental Management or Public Works,
we're gonna go reach out to them as well. When t involves something for the general public,
we're gonna reach out to them as well. So there's not gonna be some kind of isolation. It's just
basically we're talking about focusing on doing something with these plans.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and a follow-up. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So you're saying, you know, focusing. So this isn't like, you know,
kinda gutting out another division in order to create this to solely focus on, you know, the key
Implementation Program? I guess that's kinda seerfing, kinda seeming that way. I know you're
not physically gonna rip 'em out of the building and move them, you know, down the street or
anything -MR. SPENCE: Right.
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COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but I mean, you ha\ e a kind of limited staff in Long Range and
then you're gonna, as if like four people or so only?
MR. SPENCE: No, how many...
COUNCILMEMBLR COCHRAN: I mean, ifs kinda one of your smaller sections in your Department
as this point?
MR. SPENCE: After the reorganization it'll be, I think it's 13 including GIS Staff and Planning Staff.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so this new division will be having like an overarching main
supervisor kinda high salary level person too, to ovcrsee it?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that's gonna be a new EP or just a step movement and...
MR. SPENCE: No. it will be.. .it's a lateral movement. If; just ... it's creating a new position to oversee
the implementation. It's just like.. . it's the same structure as the other divisions where you have
one supervisor. The supervisors work with subordinates and work with the Director--I don't
think I'm answering your question, but...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I think it.. .Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'd be interested in I guess their.. .1 don't know if this is privy to us
being union negotiation matters, but as I understand there was quite a bit of negotiations with
unions in order to settle and figure all this out. So is there a way to get a little more details on
what those discussions entailed and how, I don't know... how things got justified in order to do
this reorg and create this separation out and lateral movements and whatever?
MS. McLEAN: The reorganization process requires consultation with the union and we had extensive
consultation. And the union agent we know had a lot of direct contact with Staff and conveyed
concerns to us. We also met with Staff to hear their concerns directly. And after an extensive
consultation process with written correspondence back and forth, a number of personal meetings,
we finally were able to address all of the concerns that they raised to where they had no objection
to the reorganization. I would have to ask Personnl, the Department of Personnel Services and
the union if all that correspondences, public infornfation can be released to you. I simply don't
know. but it was probably about a year of consultation, of formal consultation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, and...
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MR. SPENCE: And I would just add to that there's nothin,j, about this reorganization that is in violation
of the union contracts that we have in place. They absolutely comply with every aspect
otherwise the union could have just pulled the plug and they did not. They could not.
COLLNCJLMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, sorry, real quick before Mr. Hokarna. And so all, I
mean, as I understand, Ms. McLean, that you said any concerns and issues the union had it was I
guess rectified and they feel quite comfortable in Li- is at this point? I mean, and that is why you
are here today presenting it I guess? So. I mean, were there things that are still outstanding in a
sense. but I guess they could, I don't know not turn the other cheek, but say, okay, it's doable, but
yet we don't quite like it, but it's within parameters of the law or I don't know, rules of the
union?
MS. McLEAN: Well, the last letter we wrote to them answering the last questions that had been posed
to us, we concluded the letter by saying we believe that the consultation process has concluded
and they responded back that they don't have any additional comments or questions, and I also
did speak to the union agent who said, yeah, we can proceed.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Ms. McLean. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Cochran. Mr. Hokarna?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, did you invite the division head of the union to participate
this morning?
CHAIR COUCH: I did not, no.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would be.. .ask if you would consider if you do repost this item, if
you would consider that. I would like, love to hear the division director speak directly to you
and the Committee members on this issue. PartiCL larly also in response to.. .you know, I think
there's merit to consider a branch of the division. I m not into three-people divisions, you know,
just like a three-person department, you know. I think we can do things better. You know, I
think some of the members sat.. .1 mean. we wert through.. .1 mean, we've gone through so
many reorgs. I think Ms. Cochran hits it on the heac. If management doesn't make a assignment.
issue a priority. I can see why it falls through the cracks. But what disturbs me is. what I'm
hearing is that from the original General Plan to the first updates and now the second updates,
we've really done nothing? People should be fired. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I agiee with Mr. Spence that over the years the
Department has had to focus more on reacting to tlings that are right on their plate and had not,
not had as much focus on planning as much as the( have on having to react. And when you're
having to react all the time, you're not planning as much. So I agree with the reorganization, but
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one of the questions I had is when we, when we're setting up this the Implementation Division,
is that technically a new division? Because my reccilection is that you're all under one program?
MR. SPENCE: All the. . . yes, it would be a new division. It is a new division. It's all under the same
program. I mean, it's, if I ... maybe I'm not understanding the question.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well. I guess, let me lari!y. My recollection is that when we
have.., when we establish a new division that, that the establishment of a new division head
requires a higher level of pay for that individual. Is that the case in this or is the person taking
that on already in a supervisory capacity and it's just simply a change in responsibilities?
MR. S PENCE: It's a lateral for that person.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, so it's not an increase?
MR. SPENCE: It's not an increase, and actually we went to bat for that person to make sure it was a
lateral.
COLJNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Then in your letter in the second paragraph on the second page.
it says. they're moving a vacant Planner I position from LRD to ZAED. Is that a, is that vacant
position currently funded or not?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. Yes, that is funded.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: All these positions are funded. They're not.. .none of these are new.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, and then if you. ..if I were to ask you a question. ..I know there's
some, a variety of changes listed in this, in this list of PC positions, has it. ..does the cost balance
out or is there a little increase or a little decrease, hew is that?
MR. SPENCE: It's a slight decrease of about, about $1.000.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Decrease?
MR. SPENCE: Decrease.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, it's hard to tell from this, but I see one Planner V is moving to
ZAED as a Planner I. is that, is that a ... you're just moving that position. Is there somebody in
that position now?
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MS. McLEAN: No, that position is vacant. Where you ,,ee positions significantly changing duties or
being reallocated to a lower level, those would all be vacant. So they would be budgeted at a
higher salary.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No. I figured that it had to be vacant, but I just wanted to be sure.
MS. McLEAN: Yeah. And what were trying to do with those is we are starting to see a trend toward
getting top heavy with a lot of senior planners in the divisions, which is great to have that
knowledge, but when those positions become vacant, we wanna start cultivating the next
generation if you will of beginning level planners who will hopefully stay with the Department
and move up in the ranks. Because when we do lose senior people, it's hard to replace that same
local knowledge. And so it's easier for us to find more entry level or junior level planners who
can do some of the simpler applications, thus freeing up the senior planners to do the more
complex applications, and also starting to grow that next generation.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And my last comment is that I appreciate when a department, you know,
whether their staffing level is exactly where it should be or not, I appreciate the fact that they're
going through a reorganization and reassignment of tasks without coming back and asking us for
more people. So my hat's off to you. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members.. .Mr. Victorino, oh, Mr. Guzman?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Let Mr. Guzman go first.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you, Chair. Just very simple questions. In the.. .by
creating an Implementation Division with only one planner, what do you seem to or I guess
what's the foresight in terms of effectiveness? I mean, one planner can only do so much and if
you're.., are they only going to focus on the Maui Island Plan or other implementation of other
plans?
MR. SPENCEr That Planning Program Administrator and the planner are gonna be working together on
projects. So it's not just a PPA just supervising a single planner, both of them are working. Part
of it too is we're involving (ilS with it because many of the projects that, that are called for in
these different plans will involve geographical ii - formation so it's.. .there's not just a single
planner. There's involvement in many parties. And as I said before, we're gonna be involving
the skills and the expertise of all the different divisions not just a single planner.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, I guess Ijust warna get a clear understanding of crossing over
into different jurisdictions, like for instance if you've got a Planner V here that's under the
Implementation Division, does he then have the authority to go into the Long Range Division
and ask for assistance, or will they just blow him off and say, hey, you know what, stay in your
own division? Is there some type Of crossover in authority for them to assign some of that
workload to the Long Range Division?
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MR. SPENCE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No. Okay, so they're bsically...
MR. SPENCE: Okay, and maybe this is a basic thing for understanding is the Planning Department is
not so large like Public Works where you have, you know, DSA and where it's so large that they
almost have to move autonomously, you know, I mean, that's a very large department and you
have supervisors who are out there making complete calls for paving versus building permits and
all that. The Planning Department and planners in general are steeped in collaboration with each
other, because we all recognize there's values and skills and creativity within other planners. So,
when we take on projects like redoing the Zoning Code or doing, I don't know, some of the
studies that the plans call for, we're gonna huddle, we're gonna talk about who's.. .who has time
available, what the priorities are gonna be, you know, what important people from each of the
divisions are gonna be involved with it. But you need a focal point and that's what this division
is for. Is to focus that energy on implementing, actually doing something with these plans where
right now there's no, there's not a lot of collaboration because there's no focal point.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So you need a division for a focal point? I just getting back to
whether separating out into a new division versus making an assignment branch from the Long
Range. I mean is it...
MS. McLEAN: I'll take a stab at it. It's very easy, I'm sure everyone here has experienced this to get
caught up in the day-to-day, time-sensitive right there in front of you issues, and with the Long
Range Division there's a huge variety of tasks that they are working on all at the same time. And
implementation is such a big, long-term thing that we suspect one of the reasons it's taken a
backseat is because the day-to-day immediate things are just more compelling and you come to
work, and oh. you know, okay, I'm going to work cn this, this one implementation task and then
the phone call comes in or there's a meeting that gets called or something and before you know
it, the day is gone and I haven't gotten to that. And so this new division that's going to he there,
that's all they're going to do, and as Will was saying, there, in the past and this is probably true
in most departments they.. .the different divisions tend to be silo'd-COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Vep.
MS. McLEAN: --and separate, and we've been working really hard to break that down and to have
special projects with collaborative teams, and where Staff has had the opportunity to work with
other divisions, they've really enjoyed it. I mean, we've spent the time and effort and time and
money to move over to One Main so all of us could be in the same building together so we could
facilitate the just talking story and collaboration. So, while that small division is gonna be the
focal point and that's all they're going to be tasked with, at the same time, it must be
collaborative with others in the Department or else that is just an overwhelming task for just the
three people. It needs support from everybody else.
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COUNCILMEMBER GLTZMAN: Yeah, I guess that was my point was creating the silos, you know,
the. . .1 know when I was over at the Prosecutors Office that's how it was. We have, you know.
Family Abuse Division, we have the Circuit Cour: Division, we have all these different.. . you
know. District Court Division, Traffic Division, and there are silos that are created wherein.., or
not.. .the left hand is not talking to the right hand and that's what I kinda am concerned about is
well, are you creating another silo? Wherein these three people that you have are they going to
be out there in no man's land ithout any resources because the other silo doesn't wanna work
with them or doesn't wanna shoulder the work? Those are some issues for me. The other one is
in your 20 years. I don't understand why priorities haven't been met if it's, if it's a chain of
command. You know, it's like, hey, if one straight-out priority is given, why is it not being
followed through down the line? Is that a dysfuncti Dn in our government and what's going on? I
mean, if it takes more than what you'd say six years to even implement one plan, that's
ridiculous. I think we should ... in the private see -.or these people would be fired or even the
heads would be fired, the administration would be fired, but anyways that's just my little ranting
off on government functionality.
MR. SPENCE: And I agree with exactly that rant because between, you know, since being a planner
here in that 20 years, there's been five or six directors, and some of them gave more of a priority
to this kind of stuff, others did not. And what the Deputy is talking about, you get.. .people get
lost in the day-to-day items of just your deadlines and everything, that priority gets lost. So this
is the first time a Director has said okay, let's make this a priority, and hopefully with creating a
new division there's gonna be some kind of continuity from Administration to Administration, so
there is a concerted effort towards doing something with these plans rather than just whichever
way the wind blows. Because I think the public deserves better and I think the Council in all
their efforts to adopt these plans deserves better.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, just a last comment.
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I think you've opened my mind a little more in towards of I'm
somewhat supporting this, and I think change is good. If it hasn't been working, let's try
something different and at least we're gonna try. If it doesn't work, then we can just incorporate
it back in. but let's give it a try. And I like the fact that you have the foresight to bring in that
new generation to step up and learn the senior legislative history or the history that needs to be
made so that we have an inventory of planners in the future, but that's all. Thanks. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. It's really interesting to hear my colleagues and they bring
that passion and I'm grateful for that part, you know. But you know, I also listen and you know.
I heard the term just said, in the private sector yoi'd be fired. You know, I've worked in the
private sector, big corporations, little corporations, my own business, and I can tell you this
unequivocally there's been many times we set a I've-year plan, we set a 10-year plan, we set
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plans out there one-year ago, the economy charges, leadership changes, all kinds of stuff
changes, and let me tell you what plan was good this year, next year is gutted for something else.
So I understand government sometime has a real long, drawn-out process, not always the fault of
government because we are here to do the service of the people. In business you choose your
clients or your clients choose you. In government we must take on all corners whomever they
may be, whatever they may be, and how much or how little they can afford to help you with cost.
Is that not correct, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And Mr. Chair? I can see everybody shaking their head. See, I'm trying
to put this into perspective. You know, not to make few people feel bad, but when you put a
statement out like that, the old saying in my heart is, be careful of what you say because you
really putting somebody in a box that don't need io be in a box. The business world changes
because of competition, because of world market, there's so many reasons. Mr. White and your
visitor industry changing every year depending on the economy and demographics. Right now,
focus is on the east, used to be the west, but the West Coast and East Coast guys, mainland
tourists are coming less, spending less, and now they're shifting a little more attention towards
the east and that happens. What I'm trying to say is this. First of all, I agree with the statement,
thank you for making the opportunity to look at change. I think that's important. That's what
I'm saying first and foremost. Number 2, the naysayers who said oh, it's not gonna work, you
know, before you criticize, give it time, give it an oportunity. Like I said many times whenever
we propose legislation I like a three-year review. Give it a year to get started, a year to play out,
and a year, and let's see how it comes out and I think that's the way government should operate.
Give time to review whatever changes you make wherever they may be, ordinance right on
down. Bottom line is Mr. Spence, I thank you for this. I'd like to give you an opportunity and I
thank you. Mr. Chair, for doing what I did with Water the last couple years is giving the Director
opportunity to bring all this up, so when it comes budget time, we're not trying to ask the
questions which already basically based on organization or changes or whatever it may be, but
we're asking the fiscal questions, the other parts already been put in our minds and we've had a
chance to vent right here like today, right now, right? So, I thank you guys for that, and bottom
line is change is needed, because we've heard time in and time out this doesn't seem to work as
well as.. .as people would like it to be. So I'm all or the change, you know, and I'm not gonna
criticize change because like Mr. White said, you came and gave us basically a reorg without
asking for more positions and really a lot of money and all the other stuff. That may come next
year or the year after when we forgot about it. If I'm here I won't forget, but bottom line is, I
thank you very much. Mr. Chair, it's been an interesting morning as far as this is concerned, and
you better look the other side cause the hands wavng real, real.. .1 can see it with my peripheral
vision, please not let us not recognize the other end if the table. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Ms. Cochran, and Ms. Baisa did you have your hand? Okay. go ahead,
Ms. Baisa, Chair Balsa?
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COIINCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you very much. And this is a very bad place to sit. As a
Chair now. I'm gonna try to focus on this corner understanding how it does get out of the vision.
But you know. I did question the Department earlier about, you know, the logistics, but now I
wanna address the idea of responsibility and management. You know, our Planning Director has
taken on and of course, now he's been sitting in that seat for a while, so I know that he's had the
opportunity to assess the responsibilities that his Department has. He has dealt with all kinds of
demands on his time and his StatL and you know. all of the problems that you encounter as a
new Director. and I can totally empathize with that. You know, after a while you begin to
understand the capabilities not only of your Depart Tnent, but the individuals and the rhythm and
flow of work. And at this point, I am very suppoitive of what you are trying to do, because I
think at this point you really understand what the needs of your Department are. And this is a
very, very important task and that is why I can support the idea of having people that are
dedicated to it. But again, I wanna make it clear that it's not that they're isolated from the rest of
the Planning Department, they are going to function with a primary responsibility but they are
still within the umbrella of the overall Planning Department. I think that, you know, none of us
would want when we want to organize our office; and the way that we handle our tasks and
every office is different because if you look at all of our offices, you'll notice that we have
different ways of operating, we have different kinds of staff, we have assigned responsibilities
differently, and we have that flexibility, and I'd like to give that flexibility to the Planning
Director. It's difficult within the government system to do that and that is why we have these
long discussions with unions and with people that are involved because they're in a very
different situation than we are. If we decide that tomorrow we want two people who only answer
phones, we can do that. If we decide we want researchers we say okay, we're going to move this
staff or ask this staff to leave and get somebody else with different capabilities. We have that
freedom. I would like to give the Director the opportunity to do this, but our responsibility
which we cannot give away is to monitor this and to see if they're able to meet the needs that
they're assigned, and if they can then imua, and if they cannot, then we're gonna say, sorry, it
didn't work, we need to fix it. So I'm there now. I would like to give the opportunity for them to
do what they wanna do, hold them accountable, and then we have the monitoring responsibility.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Cochran, then Ms. Criello?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Chair. And I'm hearing the comments and statements
in regarding to trying this out, let's give it our best shot, let's see how it works out, so it leads me
back to my initial comment in regards to priorities. The bodies are there, the knowledge is there,
the resources are there, resetting priorities with existing people cause that's what you're just
laterally transferring people is what you mentioned and giving it a test run, you know, and just to
see if we redo... if we prioritize differently, then ro I it out, is it working. You know, maybe we
really gotta create this separate division and all this stuff, but for me, Chair and Department, I
think it would still work with existing numbers and the way it's set up. but just to reprioritize as
Mr. Hokama, you know, reiterated also. And his other comment in regards to having a union
representative here. Jam also very supportive of having that occur. But that's just my comments,
you know, have existing people multitask but have a little more focus on this implementation
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program part of it. So again, I really don't see the need for a whole entirely new division to be
set up, but just use existing which it sounds like we are anyways, not creating new EPs and what
have you, and that's what I would like to see. Anyways... oh, and then the comment is so we
create this new division, the existing Long Range then I think Ms. McLean had mentioned, you
know, they're so busy with the day-to-day tasks that are more compelling and needs to be
addressed immediately so then I guess the bodies ihat are left there are now just gonna do that
and then the other bodies are the implementation people. So, I mean, for me I just think there
can be some multitasking versus just have I don't know, front door walk-in immediate address
these things. streamline permitting process, that's good but you could do that also with following
through with implementation. I mean, I believe so. I'm not a planning director so, you know,
that's why you're here to educate us on what you feel is the best route, but those are my
comments, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I am just going to make some comments and to
follow through with what Chair Balsa mentioned as we will continue to monitor. I have to agree
that the head of this Department is the people to manage, you know, it's his choice if he wants to
micromanage or not and it's not in my opinion for us to micro how he does it unless we find that
they're not responsive to the public. I keep hearing priority. I keep hearing get them to
prioritize. The way I look at it, this division is created so that the implementation is a priority. I
think it will be of value hopefully that you can just not have your plans collect dust. You know,
on our little island we have so many plans and it just needs dusting every once in a while, but
this to me will help, but one question I ... or clarification, as I look at your organizational
structure. I at first I'm saying, okay, you know, the key people are your clerical people, then
today's time you need your software and all those other things, am I to understand with that line
going straight across to Administration with your officer, your private secretary, et cetera, your
account clerk, they will be the support service for this division?
MS. McLEAN: No. those are.. .well, yes and no. The Administrative Officer is responsible for all
personnel matters. He assists with the budget -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, I see.
MS. McLEAN: --and so that's department wide. They leport directly to the Director. The Account
Clerk does all of the purchasing and spending, conTacting for, again, for the entire Department,
and so.. .but reporting directly to the Administrative Staff. So that will continue for the new
division when they need to purchase anything, it will go through those folks, or any personnel
paperwork will go through them.
COIJNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, that's.. .1 under.tand. Okay. So, let's hope it works, and I'm
sure. you know, you're in the pulse of it every day, and so we can appreciate that. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any further comments? All right, I have one just real quick
question to the Department. How is the, your Department physically located? You're all in
One Main Plaza now, is it all and up down, just so the members know the proximity?
MR. SPENCE: The entire Planning Department is now within One Main Plaza. The Administrative
Office and Zoning and Enforcement are located on ihe third floor. The Long Range Division and
Current Planning who handle all the boards and cniniissions, they're on the sixth floor. The
new division will be located on the third floor within existing office space within Zoning and
Enforcement.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. so that beats having some people in the Kalana Pakui and One Main Plaza
which has been that way for several years, so.. .okav.
MR. SPENCE: I can't begin to tell the Council how much better it is having everybody under one roof
where staff can come in and go, Mr. Director, I havc a question -CHAIR COUCH: Good.
MR. SPENCE: --and instead of making an appointment to come over and see me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: It's worlds better.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, I...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, Chair, real quick.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh. yep.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, just areal quick one.
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
COLFNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In regards to the Divisions Current versus Long Range.
CHAIR COUCH: Certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just, and I'm seeing Long Range looks like one of the smaller
branches actually, looking at all the numbers of th body counts, so Long... wouldn't it just fit
more in range with Long Range? Isn't Current like people that walk in the door and need current
assistance? I mean. I don't know, can you just explain the difference between the main priorities
of what Current does versus what Long Range, you know, I guess what are their missions and
tasks I guess?
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MR. SPENCE: The Current Division's priority is to staT our, what, eight boards and commissions.
They staff six of them, the three planning commiss ons, one on each island, all the discretionary
permits, all the administrative permits, I mean, the short-term rental ordinance that this Council
passed. Current Division is tasked with processing all those. They process all the.. .oh yes, all
the SMA Permits, all the Special Use Permits, all the applications for Changes in Zoning, the
applications to the State Land Use Commission. so they're doing the current applications.
Maybe that's a way to think about it. Long Range Division is tasked at least with doing the long
range plans. yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. The Maui Island Plan.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, community plans, Maui Island Plan, Lanai, Molokai. Then Zoning and
Enforcement there's. . . oh yes, and the Long Range Division does the Cultural Resources
Commission, but the Zoning and Enforcement, obviously there's an enforcement side, but
actually enforcement starts with reviewing building permits for zoning compliance. So does this
comply with our Zoning Codes or does it not when they look at a set of plans or look at a
subdivision for consistency with all the different plans. They staff BVA. They do the very
simple SMA assessments that are, you know, they're not located right on the shoreline. There
may be something like a cottage or a single-family dwelling where there's no other issues.
COLTNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, it gives me a better perspective of each.. .what the
kuleana of these different divisions. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right, all right Members, if! see no further discussion. I'd like to make my
recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I would like to recommend that we file this County Communication
No. 13-383. So I'll entertain a motion to that recommendation.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: So file the, file the.. .1 so move, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I think he just wanted to file.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it's been moved by Mr. Victorir.o and seconded by Mr. White to file County
Communication No. 13-383. Any further discussion? All those in favor, please say. 'aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
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CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let's let the record show that the motion carries seven, zero with no
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Victorino, Councilmembers
Balsa, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FILE COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR COUCH: Members, sorry it took so long. I was hoping to get a break right a little bit earlier,
but let's take our midmorning break, 10 minutes. We'll be back at five to 11:00. Thank you.
We're on recess. . . . (gavel)
RECESS:

10:44 a.m.

RECONVENE: 11:01 a.m.
CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel)... Will the Planning Committee meeting of January 23 ' . please come
back to order. Al! right, Members we're on PC-46. Maui Island Plan Implementation Program.
The Committee is in receipt of County Communication 13-401, from the Planning Director,
transmitting a proposed bill entitled, A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE MAUI
ISLAND PLAN IMPLEMENTATION PROGRAM. The purpose of the proposed bill is to
adopt the Maui Island Plan's Implementation Program, pursuant to Section 2.80B.030(G)(4),
Maui County Code. Pursuant to Resolution 13-10, the Council has until March 31. 2014, to
enact the implementation program component of the Maui Island Plan.
PC-46

COMMITTEE'S MAUI ISLAND PLAN IMPLEMENTATION PROGRAM
LCL13-40 1J

CHAIR COUCH: And Members, we received this information and what I'd like to do with this is to go
through each department, we're not obviously gonia do it all today, we're gonna continue this
into the next meeting, and I think there's some po ling going out to see if we can get a couple
extra days just to get this going. But I'd like in go through each department and have a
-
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discussion as to what their issues are in the Implementation Plan, what projects they wanna do,
and what not. With that, I would like to hear frorr the Department about what's going on with
this plan?
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. By way of introduction and also explanation, I know that
when the Council last session removed this chapter from the.. . from the remainder of the Island
Plan and gave another year to finish it, the very first question I would ask if I was a Committee
member is why did this take so long to get to us? Well, this will explain a lot of things. When
we. you know, we had some internal delays and that's a part of it and that's my responsibility,
but... so I'm not saying anything about anybody else except for myself. But once I sat down and
started looking at this, and really understanding what it was saying and everything, I went and
compared it to what it says the requirement:; of 2.80(B). and 2.80(B) mentions the
Implementation Program, there's a whole section on it, and it says, there's gonna be a capital
improvement element, there's gonna be a financial element and there's gonna be an
implementation schedule. So that's not all that duff cult or complex. When I looked at the draft,
I started seeing all these policies and all these strategies and I just.. .1 asked myself, well, one I
had legal questions, you know, is this.. .was all these other requirements are being placed in this
draft chapter, is it even legal to start doing some of these things? But then I also said this doesn't
sound like something that the other departments would have bought into. And I know that over
the course of the Maui Island Plan, Staff was very good about sending these things out to the
other agencies, but sometimes those reviews don't reach the decision makers. So I pulled
together the other department heads that are in charge of particularly capital improvements and
running certain programs that are affected by this hapter, and they said, no, we've never seen
this. They've never looked at this. The department heads who are responsible for developing
the CIP, and doing that.. .and I'll even include the Budget Director in that, they had not reviewed
this chapter the way. . . in understanding the ramifications of what it says and how it was written.
So we had several meetings with the Administration, you know, with all the department heads
and came up with a bunch of questions, and we went ahead and edited it for the. ..you know, I'm
not a capital improvement guy. This is not my.. .Planning Department does not build roads or
water systems or wastewater systems. So I deferred to those department heads who do, and they
said all these different things in here are very difficult. And it even asks the question what is it
trying to fix that's not working now? So in looking at 2.80(B), and in consultation with the other
departments and they can all comment on this as they come down one by one, we scaled it back
to something that is workable, and I believe is i:, consistent with the Charter as where the
other. . . the original draft may not have been consis:ent with the Charter and perhaps other laws.
And so we drafted it and sent it to the County Council. The one thing that was told to me by the
Long Range Division Chief was that this was not a chapter that was fully vetted by the General
Plan Advisory Committee. It was one of those chaters that went to a subcommittee and then. I
mean, they formed all these subcommittees because they plain ran out of time. So it was not a
full discussion. you know, the main focus of course. and any time we do one of these plans is the
land use section and the mapping, and so it was not just entirely discussed with the GPAC or the
planning commission. And finally, one last comment is, is in looking at this and in consultation
with Corp. Counsel, and. . .there was a question the way that it was drafted, is this obligating the
County Council or even the Administration to future actions? You know, and at least in the
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Administration side, drafting a budget, but certain y the County Council in adopting a budget,
the way that it was drafted seemed difficult in that you would be obligated to certain actions, and
it did not provide the flexibility that you needed as Councils change and new Members, and et
cetera, and this is a 20-year plan. I'm not sure how you can be obligated for 20 years of certain
things. So, and we can get into that a little bit later, but that's why we edited it the way that we
did. We had real serious concerns once we took a ook at it. It took some time for the different
departments to take a look at their specific sections, edit them as to their own priorities and then
get back to us, and compile it all and get you a draft. So it, it was, there was a bunch of reasons
why it took so long, but anyway, Mr. Chairman, those are my, my comments and I'm happy to
answer whatever other questions the Committee has.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, before we go to the Members, there's.. . we would like to talk with
Corp. Counsel. You had mentioned something about potential conflicts between Charter and the
Code? You had said that you were concerned that it conflicted with the Charter at this time,
Mr. Spence? Or has that.. .have we kind of rectified that? Either Mr. Spence or Mr. Hopper?
MR. SPENCE: In Mr. Hopper's credit, he was not there Mr. Giroux was in all those meetings and
because he was involved with the plan for so long. At least the way it was drafted, the original
chapter that went through GPAC and everything, he said there was a concern. He didn't
elaborate too much on it, but he said there was a concern that it may not be consistent with the
Charter.
CHAIR COUCH: But now?
MR. SPENCE: Now. I don't see a problem with it. Mr. Hopper might wanna comment on that, but we
did soften it with that in mind.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any thoughts, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, the Section 9-6 of the Chartr does say, capital program: scope, Council
action, and it says, the capital program shall contai i at least the following, this is in the budget;
the capital improvements proposed for the five years next succeeding the ensuing fiscal year
together with the estimated cost of each improvement and the proposed method of financing it.
In my mind, the important wording there is, shall contain at least the following, then you have in
2.80(B), Subsection 4(A) it says, the capital improvement element, this is of the Maui Island
Plan, shall describe regional infrastructure systems and regional public facilities and services that
will be needed over the 20-year planning period. So, you're talking about a 20-year period and
that scope is broader than the Charter. The Charter does say, contain at least the following, and
also the next section in 2.80(B) which is (4)(B), it ialks about how the budget actually relates to
the infrastructure, the capital improvement elemert in the plan and it says, preparation of the
County's annual operating budget and capital program respectively developed pursuant to
Sections 304.030 and 304.040 of this Code shall implement the General Plan to the extent
practicable which appears to recognize that when a Council does a budget, it does. you know.. . it
cannot be bound by previous Councils and I think that's a general rule. And it says, shall
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implement to the extent practicable. Now if the Council did decide to deviate from the priorities
in the plan, it can be. . . it would need to explain that and why it would be deviating and why ifs
not, you know, practicable to implement the plan in that case. But there does not appear to be
something that would prohibit the 20-year plan of infrastructure improvements or capital
improvements to be listed in the Island Plan and also the requirement of a five-year CIP Plan in
the Charter. but I would say that the two should be consistent, the five years for each the concern
would be consistency there. So you are impleinentng to the extent practicable and I think when
the Council actually sits down to the budget, that's the key language, but you know, having a
20-year period is beyond the minimum that's requi'ed by the Charter, but I don't see how.. .that
the Charter would prohibit such a plan. But making sure that's consistent with the, you know,
whatever's being proposed in the budget for those fve years by the departments I think would be
an issue that the Department should look at. In other words, the 20-year plan, and then as the
Five years come forward, you have time beyond tha: five years that you don't necessarily have in
your proposal, but you know, for that five years, you know, consistency should be a concern
there by the departments. They would wanna be looking at the guidance from the 20-year plan.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. well that answer brings up a whole lotta other questions. but I'll open it up to
the members first and we'll go with Chair, Chair Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. Chair. Let's get to the meat of the matter here.
So I would like to ask Corp. Counsel, does the proposal that is before us meet the requirements
as stated in the Charter and in the language of the Maui Island Plan?
MR. HOPPER: Madam Chair, the Charter requires a five-year plan and this is a 20-year plan so I think
it would meet, you know, those requirements. I don't see this as a substitute for the requirement
in the Charter for the budget that a five-year plan be provided. As far as the other issues, there's
three specific elements that the Charter requires. You're talking about Implementation Program
that the... not the Charter, the County Code requires; for the Maui Island Plan. There has to be a
capital improvement element, a financial element, and an implementation schedule. And then it
goes over the three items. First, capital improvement element. The capital improvement element
shall describe regional infrastructure systems and regional public facilities and services that will
be needed over the 20-year planning period. You have a capital improvement element in here. it
lists specific projects and the estimated costs for them. The reasons for including or not
including given improvements, the Department can be questioned on that and perhaps other
departments. but this is appears to meet the minimum requirement of Subsection A which talks
about describe regional infrastructural systems and regional public facilities and services that
will be needed over the 20-year planning period. The financial element states, shall describe a
fiscally sound financial program for identified actins and capital improvements. So you've got
both actions which are those actions that you adoptd during the Island Plan period, and then you
also have the Capital Program which was describec in, you know, described earlier. And then it
says, the county's operating budget shall implement those to the extent practicable, that's to be
done in the budget. So you do have a... what is described in here are estimates and, you know,I
think the estimated costs for the various actions and capital improvements, again, the Department
can be questioned on those numbers and you know, how they've been included, but the plan does
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appear to set forth that as a minimum. And then the implementation schedule it say, shall
identify and numerically prioritize specific actions. it does not say capital improvements, but it
says actions in this case, the implementation actions commencement and completion dates. the
lead implementation agency or person, the estimared implementation cost, and the anticipated
funding source or sources. And that's in another appendix. I think you actually do have a list of
every single action and the details associated with that. Again, Planning Department can
certainly be pressed on the details for that for what was included, why it was included, and if
there are any implement,ing actions that, you know, were or were not included. Now I didn't go
and cross reference that with every single action that we had. That's something that the
Department would have been required to do, but those are the three basic elements and this does
appear to meet those basic elements I would say. Again, as to why certain CIPs were included or
not, or why or the numbers involved, those are. tiose are details that it appears the Planning
Department discussed with departments and arrived at over time and certainly can be questioned
on them, but the.. .those are the three basic elements of the Implementation Program. The
language in those programs describes what needs 10 be in there and it does appear to meet the
minimum requirements of Subsection 4 which is Implementation Program.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hopper. I always appreciate your very clear
responses. What I understand clearly now is that what we have before us meets the legal
requirements. and the debate of course is whether or not we want to tweak these things?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COIJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So I just wanted to get that out there. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Members, just what was passed out to you was 2.8013 and the General Plan starts
at 2.8013.030. Page 44.2. So just so you know, that's what I handed out to you and what
Mr. Hopper was discussing with you was on page.., I have it on my computer. but I don't have it
on here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Forty-four point three.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Forty-four point three.
CHAIR COUCH: Forty-four point three. Okay thank you. All right, anybody else'? Any questions for
the Department or Mr. Hopper? Mr. Guzman'?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I guess I'll be the first. I'm just, I'm looking at some of the
testimony that we received this morning, and is there any way that we can as Members, see the
Ramseyered version of this versus the, I guess, C ie GPAC version? Do you have that? To
actually see what changes were made?
CHAIR COUCH: Before the Department answers that question. I do wanna let you guys know that in
your one big communication that was stapled there, you actually have four separate versions of
-
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the Implementation Plan. The first one is the.. .what is submitted by the Department as what
we'regonna be working on. I labeled that No. 1, then after about I don't know.. .after the matrix
on the first one, you have one that says GPAC recommendation, I labeled that one, No. 2, and
then you have one that says. Long Range Implementation Plan. I believe that came from the
Planning.. .Planning Commission, and then No. 4, it says, Chapter 9, Long Range Implementation
Plan, that's what we were working on when we yanked it out in 2012. So the difference.. .so the
question that you have. Mr. Guzman, is the difference irom what to what.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, what are the diffeences? Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: So typically this is what we pulled oul:. Version four is what we pulled out of the
Maui Island Plan, so I would think that would be I ie Ramseyered version that you would need,
but there's.. .1 mean. I guess the question is which one would you be, know it, wanting to know
it?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well, I guess to make it logical, I know we've done this in the past, it
might be more humbug, but we've done these matrixes to show the consistency of the four plans,
and what is different, you know, what is added, what isn't, I don't know or just maybe just
relying on the fact that the last plan is sufficient. But I'd like to know what the differences are
between the four plans? I mean, it's just.. .or the four proposals, if that's.. .1 mean, you presented
it to us in a packet, so does that mean that we have to literally go through and try to figure it out
what is different from one to the other?
CHAIR COUCH: That depends on how you wanna do i: only because this just shows the history of
where it went. What is before us is this one. And if you wanna kinda take a look and see
which... what's been changed because I mean, it's changed a lot all the way through. So I'm not
sure. . .1 mean, that would take a lot of...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, you know. I understand. I just was trying to make it a little
easier to comprehend the differences.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. And the other issue is do we wanna go with what we've been presented, this is
what we want. If we have further additions or whatnot then we have the history to take a look at,
I don't know. Ifs up to the Committee how they wrnna do the, the work here.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I'm just. just raisin that issue.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Yeah, yeah. understood.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And then, I guess also looking at let's see... I guess one of the
testifiers said that there was a lack of a revenue plan to finance the Maui Island Plan. Is that an
issue that needs to be addressed?
CHAIR COUCH: And you're asking, Corp. Counsel or Department?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Corp. Counsel or the Dtpartment.
MR. SPENCE: I think the.. .1 believe, I don't wanna put words in his mouth. I believe that, to answer
that, that the required elements are there. I believe it's, I mean, it's certainly within this
Committee's purview to say if that's, those plans arc , adequate or not.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: All right. Well, I'll just yield at this time.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I, too, would like to see a Ramseyered version
between the GPAC recommendation and what, wha: is before us today. I think if we're gonna be
asked questions as to what the difference is between the two, I'd like to have the same
opportunity that we had with all the other chapters i i the plan.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, are you talking about the GPAC or the final. . .the thing we pulled out in 2012?
Cause in 2012. was the fourth version there. It says, it actually says May 2010 on the bottom,
but that's what we removed. Chapter 9, Long Rnge Implementation Plan. That's what, by
ordinance, we removed, and so the difference between that and this.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: To be consistent. . . to be consistent with what we did with the other
chapters, if you could.. .1 believe it would be the 20 [2.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So if you ... so if there is a Ramseyered version between the 2012 and
the one we're looking at.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I don't know if one exists, but Fn - sure-VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: If I remember correctly, when we were doing this 2012, we had the
Ramsevered form which showed what GPAC had done, what the Planning Maui.. the Planning
Commission had recommended, and then what we came up with. I think there was, there was at
one time a matrix that had all, had two, and the third one was what we worked on. I'm pretty
certain I remember that where it had GPAC recomn'endations, the Maui Planning Commission...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. that was in the matrix items I think, not in the text though. Cause we have
kinda both here. You know, I may be...
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well. I kinda remember we flip flopped a lot on these different things. but
there, you know. again, I have all those books if you want me to bring all those books and you
can sit down and go through em and check.
CHAIR COUCH: No. We can take a look because we are gonna have to go through this almost page by
page again.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: We had matrix 'cause I know Ms. Baisa was very big on the matrix, you
know, and that really did help.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. and we do have the matrix in the back.. .welI. it's not really...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: No, it's not.
CHAIR COUCH: It's not really a matrix.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. No, no. I'm sorry, you know.
CHAIR COUCH: It's a list.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. I think the matrix-CHAIR COUCH: But I see what you're talking about the whole.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, okay.
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: And then if you're going to compare apples and apples, you got it right in
front of you. I think that's what Mr. Guzman and Mr. White are pretty much asking for and I
agree.
CHAIR COUCH: Do we have that, Department?
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: There's a hand waving way down at the other end, so take a look.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, we still, we have to answer your question first before we get to...
MS. McLEAN: We don't have one Ramseyered version tlat shows each change along the way. We do
have the Ramseyered version from May 2010 to November 2013. So...
VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: I would think that would be the majority of the changes right there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's line.
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VICE-CHAIR VICTORINO: That's fine.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And by the way, Chair, maybe we can get the lady at the end of the line
a flag?
CHAIR COUCH: Or a bell.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Ora bell.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Chair Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I was trying to say, I'm sure we have what Deputy Director said we have
cause I know we have that. But I also wanna remnd us that earlier in this meeting we asked if
Mr. Mayer would stay as a resource.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I can tell you that if anybody has made this comparison and knows
it page by page and line and line, we have that resource available and I think he can very
impartially explain what he's saying and you know, where he thinks we made a change. So I
think we ought to use this resource if he's available. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, in the remaining time, if we hav any more questions for the Department or
Corp. Counsel on just the framework here, then I would like to in the remaining time have
Mr. Mayer come up and just discuss some of the questions he had, and Departments, it looks like
we're not gonna get to you today, so you guys can go to lunch early if you'd like. We'll
hopefully get to you.. .we will get to you at the next meeting. So Departments, if you wanna
head out, go for it. Okay, Mr. Mayer, I know.. .I'm sorry we had to stop your testimony but we
have to be fair to everybody, but I'm glad you're here for a, as a resource person. So if you can
just point out a few of the, you know, some of thc things that you have concerns about. Now
we're talking about Chapter 9 in the 2010 versus the one that we got today. You okay with that?
MR. MAYER: Yeah, okay. Now very briefly, just let me make one or two comments about things I did
hear?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
MR. MAYER: First of all, as far as the.. .the Director mentioned that the directors hadn't seen the CIP,
that's because the CIP list was prepared about four or five years ago while the GPAC was
meeting and the Planning Commission was meeting, and then nobody looked at this chapter at
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all. It was submitted to you, but this chapter wis not reviewed. So that's why those cost
estimates have not been looked at by the present dirctors because they're all new from that time.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. MAYER: The second thing. As far as the costs go. these are.. .this is not something that you're
bound by. As the column says. tnese are estimated costs. So it gives a range so you have some
idea what might be expected. So these are not, does not bind the Council, nowhere does it say
these are the expenditures, and they're not fixed obligations. As far as the chapter itself, the
GPAC Investigative Committee went through this, put the material together, and the.. .because
our time was running out just for that chapter, not for the whole thing, but just for that chapter,
the whole GPAC agreed that that should be sent forth to the Council down the road. So that was
the status of that. And the last thing I would just say is even though this is a 20-year plan, it can
he modified. Right in the ordinance itself that periodically if the Council wants to update or
revise, and it would be expected to, would update he Maui Island Plan, it can be reviewed and
updated on a almost any year, every year, ev ry other year basis to update it if new
circumstances, new projects, new developments take place. So that's just as background. Give
me a question. I'd rather answer questions. I'd rather get questions than go through a
monologue.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members? All right, Members any questions for our resource person,
Mr. Mayer? Okay, Chair Baisa and then Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'll yield to Mr. White.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Dick, for your testimony this morning and all that
you've.. .aIl the time and energy that you put into this. Do you see any significant Capital
Projects that were in there under the earlier plan, thty're no longer there?
MR. MAYER: I'd have to go back over that list. There were some that were cut out, some that are
actually been built because it's taken so long, they're actually gone ahead and now being built.
CHAIR COUCH: The Kihei Police Station is in there.
MR. MAYER: It's done. Exactly, exactly and some of the big ones, but there are other ones that are just
not even on the list at all. There's nothing mentioned of senior centers, community centers, the
greenways, agricultural parks no expenditure there. You bought the land for the Waikapu
baseyard and I would expect that somewhere there'd be over the 20-year period if you bought the
land now that you would have.. .be building that, so there's nothing mentioned about that in this
plan which should be there. So those are just solve right off the top of my head that probably
should be included. I could go through. . . and what I really think is needed and is that the. . . that
you send a letter to each of the departments in the Council, in the County and ask them give us
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your long range CIP list. They should, you should be forcing them to think ahead over the
next.. . even though they know they don't need a new water pump or a new water line or the
replacement of an entire Upcountry Kula water line is what, 40, 50 years old? They know that
over the 20-year period, they're probably gonna have to replace large sections of that. They
might not know which year but they.. .that kind of hinking should be forced on the departments
to look ahead. They may have facilities of variois kinds that the wastewater thing that they
know, hey we're gonna have to replace in the next 20 years a whole component of that facility,
that type of thing. So it's not just growth of new things, but what kind of budget. This gives, I
think would give you when you go into your budget deliberations in your Budget Committee,
some idea of are we just nibbling at what really neds to be done or are we really solving some
of our financial problems? And I think that's wha, this plan should be. It should give you the
overall framework for the longer period of time. "you're all in here for a maximum of 10 years,
this would put things into the next generation perhaps, but it would give you all a chance to
know what the budget needs are of the County and that's in the CIP infrastructure area. I mean,
will we need a new Police Station Upcountry? We don't have one. Will we need. . . those are the
kinda questions you'd wanna ask the Police Department to at least look at 'cause that's all not
here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Follow up. I'll give you my assessment of what this plan is supposed to
accomplish and you tell me whether it's consistent with your understanding after listening to the
Department and Corp. Counsel. The purpose of this plan is to outline the priorities established
by GPAC, and then mushed around by various groups of us and earlier groups. But it is to
establish the priorities and estimated costs of.. .to accomplish those tasks, and provide guidelines
for future budgets, not hard numbers which must be met, but guidelines.
MR. MAYER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And then as we go through each budget year, the Administration will
come to us and moving forward, they will incorporate as they see fit or practicable the elements
that they can in their six-year plan which will thea turn into the annual budget as those years
come up. And then you and others will be here io keep reins on us to make sure that we're
explaining why we're not doing something that is in the plan and why it may be costing us more
or less is, you know, is either a good news or bad news from our perspective. But is that pretty
much.. .is that consistent with your understanding o' what the...
MR. MAYER: That's half of it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. MAYER: Half in the sense that that tells you where y u're gonna spend the money. The other half
is where's the money gonna come from? And that I think is what the and what the, when
the. Mayor Arakawa we met with him, several of u met with him about three years ago when he
first came into office and asked him, you know, and he said oh. the Maui Island Plan, you know,
I like many of the policies, I disagree with other ones, but the biggest missing thing is we don't
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know how much it's gonna cost, where the money s gonna come from, how we're gonna do it,
the financial part of it. And he was very insistent tiat was what he thought. And I would agree
with him. So there should be some outline if we' e talking about financial, how much of it is
gonna come from County General Funds, bonding. how much will come from fees that will be
charged for various uses of County facilities, how much will be done in rates like water rates.
wastewater, et cetera? How much will come from 1 ie State, is likely to come? How much might
be needed from the Federal government particularly for highways? So you have some idea of is
this even realistic because just putting numbers down and saying a new sewer plant or a
new.. .this plant is gonna cost this much doesn't help anything if we can't match it with potential
revenue. So even though you're not preparing th budget for 20 years, you're indicating the
likely sources and is any of it realistic? And lei me just finish one point on that, and that
becomes particularly important because you've drawn these Urban Growth Boundaries with the
assumption that we'll be able to provide services ti those urban grow -th areas. Well, if it turns
out that you can't provide a sewer plant for that area or deliver water or whatever then you put
future Councils in jeopardy of having allowed deieIopment to take place without the County
being able to service that area.
COLTNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
MR. MAYER: So I think the financial part, when they sax financial element, my understanding of it is,
that should give some indication is it realistic that lie County would be able to get the money to
do those things.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know, and thank you for that. I think the ... I'm looking towards the
implementation folks, for some of the direction in looking at how other municipalities are
dealing with the fees and impact fees and those types of things so that we're not going off
half-cocked on things that are gonna turn out to be unaffordable or put a damper on any kind of
business generation that we might want and need lo create jobs. But I'm also feeling that we,
you know, we need to be taking a look at where we're coming up with the revenues, but I am
somewhat comfortable that it looks like some of these or a good portion of the capital
expenditures that are shown at least in this current draft are pretty much within reach of what.
you know, what we're seeing as expenditures on an ongoing, you know, annual basis. So while I
was concerned that the numbers might be really, really high, I think a lot of this is achievable,
but we are gonna have to look for ways of either getting additional Federal funding or some
assistance from the State, and of course, as Ms. Balsa knows, they're trying to cockroach money
and actually the State in a way already has by capping our access to the TAT and taking the tax
up by 2 percent and keeping all of the proceeds. So that's, that's one area that we're trying to get
rectified this year and our ability to move forward with the General Plan I think is
significantly.. .would significantly be benefited by as being able to garner those revenues. And
quite honestly in the early stages, the purpose of the TAT coming back to the counties was
exactly for this type of thing. Unfortunately, it's been siphoned off to use for operating expenses
and so forth. But in the initial stages when we went and asked for the money from the State, it
was in hopes of there being such a significant increase in the grants-in-aid that these monies
would go to Capital Projects, planning projects, th:ngs, you know, parks and things that have a
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long-term benefit not just to cover current operatitg expenses. So hopefully we'll be able to
move it in that direction.
MR. MAYER: Yeah. Yeah, I thought as you were speaking, you asked me are there any large projects
that are missing, and there's one very, very large one and very significant one and that is the
highway between Olowalu and Maalaea.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I have that in my notes. Because, you know, we hear about traffic being
backed up from here to here.
MR. MAYER: Right. It's both the mauka realignment and a widening and that highway give us.. .that
why that's important and I'll quit on that point s just that we put so much Urban Growth
Boundaries on the west side that if those things even begin Kaanapali, Kapalua. Olowalu, et
cetera. etcetera. if any of those begin coming through, that highway will be... and there's nothing
in the plan here that in any way indicates that anything would be done about that highway.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, that's something that I've noted and I don't think many people
remember that on a lotta days that traffic is backed up from the Launiupoko light past Maalaea.
and that, you know, to me it's unconscionable. It's ;omething we've gotta fix.
MR. MAYER: Right. That's one item among others.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Just as a follow-up to what Mr. Mayer said and what Mr. White said,
that.. .those projects are though State and Federal frojects, are those things that we should have
in here or just to note that they're in there, but that it's all Federally and State funded and they
won't ever show up in our budget.
CO[JNCILMEMBER WHITE: We already have two or three of those projects in here.
MR. MAYER: I think it's. I think it's extremely important to have it on this list as part of the plan
indicating Federal or State ... (inaudible).., and the reason why is that when you go to the
Federal Government or the State you would be able to say, as part of our comprehensive plan, we
will need money for this and that. If you haven't identified schools, highways, airports, harbor
type things as needing improvement, you're on a weaker ground. Having that in your plan
because our General Plan on Maui is considered part of the State's General Plan and it's a
hierarchy. And so that hierarchy, it would he useful to have that all in there with the estimates,
but the other thing that missing there is the prioritization. There's no real prioritization. Which
one of these projects are needed first, second, third? All they do is indicate numbers one and two
with no even indication what one and two mean. And I think it would be useful for you down
the road at least to ask the Department to provide some prioritization or ask the departments to.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members, any further questions or comments for Mr. Mayer? All
right. Chair Balsa and then Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. Just one quick comment and Mr. Mayer will
acknowledge this, on the listing that we have in the plan, the version of the plan that's before us,
it does state that the funding sources would be multiple, could be County, could be Federal.
could be private, could be State. It does say that. Wnat it doesn't say of course is any details.
And that's I think where the rubber hits the road and where this becomes very difficult is because
none of us know from year to year what's gonna Iappen with money. So we can plan, but it's
very, very difficult because we never know if thc Feds are gonna stop a funding or give us
funding, if the State is gonna play games with us. We're much more in control of County
revenues, and so that's why this becomes a really.. a real challenge and I know we want details,
but I think we all need to understand that it's very difficult because it's gonna change. Your
comments?
MR. MAYER: Yeah, comment is that I was part of a committee appointed by the Planning Director
several years ago on the Impact Fee Study along with several people from the development
community as well as people 'on the environmental side", and we worked for five years. It's
now been five or six years on this, the Department las completed all of these Impact Fee Studies.
That would give you some tools to use to be able to get some of these projects built. So when it
says... rather than just saying County, are we talking about general.. .it should probably be
broken down to it should say General Fund, it should say fees, it could say, you know, use fees if
somebody is using a park or using a whatever, so you might have some general idea what are we
thinking about when we, when we wanna do this? Because some of those things will be easy to
get, impact fees for example, once they're labeled and you should ask the Department for that,
those documents, once that's done then you know that you'll be able in a certain development to
get funds that will match the two together, the project with the use it's gonna have.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You bring up my favorite subject which is Traffic Impact Fees.
MR. MAYER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: When I landed here eight ycars ago, I think the item had been around for
24 years.
MR. MAYER: And the studies have all been completed. and if you wait longer, the studies will become
out of date.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, and I...
MR. MAYER: They have a traffic study, they have one for wastewater, for police, fire and I think two
or three others, parks maybe... parks. no parks is already you have a assessment fee. So for the
other areas ifs all been done, the Department is sitting on it waiting probably for you to ask for it
so that you can get.. .that way you will have the funds to do some of these projects.
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COIJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think, you know, impact fees are much more difficult than they may
seem on the surface, you know, it sounds like here it is and this is the proposal and then when
you get into debating it and trying to figure out who pays and who doesn't pay and meeting the
rational nexus test of how do you relate this fee to some rational nexus is not easy. But I think
we probably could put little more meat in here anc kinda think about, you know, what General
Funds would pay, what fees ould pay or.. .but I urderstand the concern about how we're gonna
pay for this and we need to think about it, 'cause it's easy to say, oh we want a brand new road
out in Lahaina and how are we going to pay for it? Do we have any idea or plans in place? So I
know where you're coming from but more easily said than done.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I think Department did the traffic impact fee issue just
now I think, did.. .you're like nodding and whatevei.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Councilmember Cochran.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If he wanted.. .1 thirk he wanna chime in somehow really had,
Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: The Traffic Impact Fee Study is, it's about there, the others are not. The Traffic Impact
Fee Study, it's close to being complete to transmit. The remainder of them are not ready. And so
that was incorrect. And I would also wanna make one other comment. The... when I said, the
directors had not seen this.. . .the draft. . .this chapter of the plan, I was not referring to the CIP
portion, I was... and that's true that they had not really looked at that part. What I was referring
more to was the methodology by which they go through doing their CIP that the plan then
requires to.. .some of the policies that are in place. None of the directors have reviewed the, that
policy part of the plan. So there was a big puka missing in that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Spence. Thank you for the opportunity. I could tell
Mr. Spence really had stuff to say. But jumping back over to Mr. Mayer.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Mayer, for being here and always being very
diligent and descriptive in your testimony also, but you know, I think maybe this came from
Lucienne though, and she had mentioned or it was level of service standards have been removed.
Do you know what that means? 'Cause I know you folks worked together with this on the
GPAC level.
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MR. MAYER: Right.
COLINCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So was that something that had been ... I'm just trying to get a better
grasp on what that means exactly.
MR. MAYER: Level of service means I think, you know, how many people you would expect to be
using a park facility or a senior center or in other w3rds, you wanna make sure that if you have a
minimum level of service for a particular facility. :hat you have at least the funding to provide
that service level. Now if you do more, fine, but I think that's what level of services.. .the idea is
that you wanna be able to maintain a certain level. No sense putting up street lights on a street
nobody drives on, but you say you have a traffic intersection where lots of traffic, good lighting
is needed. Then you want to have level of service; that should be adequate lighting. Probably
others in the Department can speak more to that poi it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, thank you. And Chair, a follow-up. And I guess that's how
you mentioned no prioritization here, but that level of service would probably help determine
where, you know, priority should lie as in CIPs...
MR. MAYER: Right. And I don't expect this plan to go into super detail on that kind of thing. That's
something that departments will need to do, and they may change over periods of time, but my
most important thing is the prioritization. I mean, there's no real indication, which of these
projects are more important than others?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. And we can have that opportunity with
each department to ask. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: I have a follow-up to that, I guess to Mr. Spence or Mr. Hopper. You know, we talk
about prioritization. There is a little bit of prioritizLtion in there but not very much. My concern
is, you know, if we say this is the first priority, this s the second priority, this is the third priority,
you know all the way down to 100th priority, what.. .how does that tie future Councils in or
future departments in their six-year budget, in their six-year CIP Plan? Whereas, if you have it
maybe one, two, and three, saying okay, from group one, why don't you pull from group one,
and then if you have some leftover you go to group two, and then maybe group three. I'm
thinking that that's ... because you can't prioritize each individual project without then constricting
each Council to say, and the Administration saying okay, you will do this first regardless. Does
that make sense, either Mr. Spence or Mr. Hopper? If we do it I through 100 then are we
restricting Councils to they have to do this one first, that one second, that one third, et cetera?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, the numerical prioritization is required for actions. It's not specifically
required for capital improvements but that could be placed in there should the Council want.
And again, it does say that preparation of the Ccunty's annual operating budget and Capital
Program respectively developed shall implement tLe General Plan to the extent practicable. So
you're not looking at legally binding a futur Council absolutely. However. I think
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fundamentally the best advice is that do not put something in the plan if, if you don't plan to
follow that plan. I mean, if you're gonna numerically prioritize items, don't do that unless the
Council is pretty certain that's the numbers that you're going to use. Now it may come down
that during budget time that's not absolutely binding, but I would discourage the Council from
saying, you know, we'll put in whatever we want ad we can just, you know, ignore it down the
line in the budget. I don't think that's the best way of going about things. And so if you are
looking at planning these with numerical priorities, the Capital Improvement plans which again,
the prioritization under those isn't required, that's under for specific actions and actions is
generally interpreted here as the action statements in the Island Plans themselves in a separate
section. But if those numbers are going to be there and budget time comes and something's
going to be prioritized over something else, that can certainly, that can be questioned, so if that's
going to happen. I mean, that's.. .it would be a concern to be.. .to put something in there and to
not, not follow it. I mean, that's I think very basic advice that I can give at this point.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, does that make it more clear or lcss clear? Well, let me ask you, let me kinda
rephrase it, would it be better to have a pool of ones to say okay. Council. next Council says,
well, these are high priority for this plan, but we can only do 4 of them and there's 30 in there so
we're gonna pick from those 4.. .from those 30 we' -e gonna pick our top, our top 4 versus if you
get a list of 1 through 100, then does the Council hve to say well, we're gonna skip this number
because (a) we don't have the money or we don't think it's the right priority. That's my
concern is. is one Council will say this is the priority and another Council will say well sorry we
don't believe that.
MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, the difference between those two and the specific approach as far as the
prioritization I think's a policy issue for the County to decide. And I don't think that's a legal
advice issue that I can give you. But -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --again, just frankly it's probably more practical advice is that do not put something in
the plan that if the Council or the Department doesn't believe that's what's going to be followed
down the line.
CHAIR COUCH: okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. It sounds to me like the actions need to be prioritized. CIP
projects do not. I think it... obviously the CIP projects will, will have a priority or there will be a
presentation by the Department as to which ones they feel need to be put first, second or third.
So I'm comfortable with that. I think we also will need the input from the various departments
on -CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the prioritization of th actions and we may want to... instead of
having them prioritized across the board, we may want to look at prioritizing them within, within
the department first and then try to pick which areas we wanna approach first.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And then we'll wrap it up.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, this is in the same line. I think maybe an additional layer, it
may be beneficial is what Mr. Mayer has also slated here in his testimony about having a
permanent Planning Advisory Board working with the community plan. It looks as though there,
there's one in existence in Hana, and I guess what is the benefit of having this permanent
Planning Advisory Board in conjunction with identifying priorities in the community? Are we
adding an additional layer or will this help us identUy priorities?
MR. MAYER: Yeah, just to make clear that was a recommendation of the GPAC version. It was not
subsequently in the Planning Commission 'cause the Planning Director at that time didn't wanna
have the paperwork involved in implementing that. But basically what that would mean would
be, right now Molokai has a Planning Commission. Lanai has a Planning Commission, Hana has
an Advisory Committee. But the areas where really all the action is taking place, West Maui,
South Maui. Central Maui, and to some degree Upcountry, there's no advisory body. So when
the Planning Commission here on Maui sits down and makes a recommendations on the project
whatever that might be, they may. . .they have their nine members, but there may be nobody from
that particular district, even on that Planning Commission as West Maui may not have a member
on the Commission or may be absent that day. So they're not getting the input from West Maui
residents. As visualized here, there would be a body that would meet, an advisory committee
and it might meet once or twice a year where proj acts would come to them and they would be
able to give advice to both the Planning Commission, maybe even to a Cultural Resources
Commission or to anybody else from that district that would not be binding. It would be a
recommendation only, but.. .or even the Council could even refer it, say you know, we got a
project coming in in Central Maui, we'd like that bdy to give us some advice of residents here.
As it was visualized each Council member gets to pick one person for that committee and the
Mayor too, an 11-member group that would meet, residents from that community to give a
recommendation. So it was meant to be advisory nd meeting probably once or twice a year in
that district to help bodies in the Council and the commissions make recommendations, make
their decisions. You would not find that.. .for example if you got a Ramseyered version of the
directors thing, that would only be a difference between the former director and the present
director's recommendation. It would not be, not be in there because ifs in the GPAC.
, .
L

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, I guess that won d an issue to be brought up later on in terms
of why that was deleted and is that something that we should be...
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CHAIR COUCH: Well, that's we'll get into. Members, I just wanna just let you know, we're gonna
break for lunch here in just a second or we're gonn, adjourn this meeting in just a second, wanna
go through here, take a look at what.. .we'll see if we can get the Ramseyered version from what
was removed from the Maui Island Plan, ther we're gonna go through department by
department, so we'll have to jump around in the format a little bit. But I wanna go through
department by department as to what their plans are and what they feel that their actions that are
necessary. and then wel! just ... we'1l both go right ihrough it and include the dollar amounts and
whatnot. Mr. Hokama had come to the meeting just to suggest that potentially we wanna put this
in on the Budget and Finance Committee because it is gonna deal with dollars, but having.. . after
having talked with Budget Chair White. it looks like since there's gonna be a big range of
numbers. it's not necessarily something that has to go into the Budget Committee. Mr. White, do
you wanna comment on that just before we go?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, my feeling is that a long as this is a plan that provides guidance
and estimated numbers for CIP and other, you know, obviously the other activities or actions that
are required. these are estimates not budgetary numbers. So I think it's appropriate that this be
taken care of at this Committee level, and then thc Administration will be coming to us with a
six-year plan each year updating that along with th annual budget, so I think as long as they're
using it for guidance and bringing it to us and explaining any kind of deviation that it's, it's not,
not necessary for this to come to Budget.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, I'll pass that along to Member Hokama. Mr. Mayer. thank you
very much for joining us. I don't know... you know, we'll be having each department come in.
If you wanna kinda hang for it. I'm not sure we'll need you as a resource for that, but we
certainly will listen to your mana'o at testimony time, and if we feel that we need you as
resource. we'll give you a heads-up.
MR. MAYER: Thank you, Chair Couch. I very much appreciate the ability to speak on it. Thank
very much.

YOU

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you for your work on the GPAC too. Members, got lotta
homework ahead of us on this one. We put out a call for polling for extra meetings because this
is ... technically we need to be done by the end of Fbruary before it goes into ... then it has to go
to two Council meetings. So yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm assuming that you can distribute the Ramseyered version when you
get it, you don't have to wait till the next meeting?
MR. SPENCE: We'll get it to you.
CHAIR COUCH: You know, if we can do that, I think nw that we've had the meeting and whatnot,
we can then distribute it. I'm pretty sure we can. I don't know.. .yes, okay we can, good. So as
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PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 23, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I just wanted to be sure.
CHAIR COUCH: --we'll get that to you so you can have your questions going. But we will be polling
and we haven't quite yet, but we will be polling so please if you get some time during the
meetings, please get us.. .let us know. Any other comments before we go, Members? Thank you
for sticking out till noon. Thank you. Department for being here. And thank you, Mr. Hopper
and Staff. Ihat being said, this meeting is adjourned. We will, I'm sorry, we will defer, without
objection we will defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION: DEFER.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. this meeting is adjourned. ... (vel) .
ADJOURN: 12:01 p.m.
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